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From the Presidentreport from the President
 

while increasing the share of expenditures 

on research and distance education; for ex-

ample, we now offer six introductory Web-

based courses in English and five courses in 

Spanish and Portuguese, the latter as part 

of our Latin america Program. Since 2004 

the Institute has increased the number of 

participants in its David C. Lincoln Fellows 

and Visiting Fellows programs and the num-

ber of research and policy publications (with 

more publications produced under our own 

imprint), and we have released a second documentary film 

(on Cleveland) in the Making Sense of Place series.

 as a private operating foundation, the Lincoln Institute 

will continue to adapt its training and education programs 

to new technologies and opportunities while maintaining ex-

cellence in traditional classroom courses and conferences. 

We will develop demonstration projects that evaluate poli-

cies affecting land and land use, and extend the range of 

Institute research and education networks. For example, we 

are now making more use of competitive requests for pro-

posals on specific research topics. We are also exploring 

the possibility of expanding the Institute’s role in the collec-

tion and maintenance of data relating to land policies, land 

and property taxation, and local public finance. The Institute’s 

publications, Web-based content, and communications pro-

grams are being upgraded to increase the impact and visibil-

ity of the Institute’s research and policy work.

 The Lincoln Institute’s mission is to improve the quality 

of public debate and decisions concerning land policy and 

land-related taxation through education, research, publica-

tions, dissemination of information, and evaluation and dem-

onstration projects in the united States and internationally. 

The Institute will continue to provide a nonpartisan forum 

for scholars, practitioners, public officials, policy advisers, 

and involved citizens to discuss the multidisciplinary forces 

that influence public policy related to land. The Institute’s 

interest in land derives from its founding objective—to ad-

dress the links between land policy and social and econom-

ic progress as expressed by Henry George, the nineteenth-

century political economist and author of the book Progress 

and Poverty.	  

i am pleased to report that on november �, 

2006 the Lincoln institute of Land Policy 

merged with the Lincoln foundation to be-

come a private operating foundation. Since 

its establishment in 1974—and with continu-

ing support from the Lincoln Foundation—the  

Lincoln Institute has been an educational  

institution with a major focus on teaching 

courses and seminars in classroom settings. 

This merger allows the Institute to broaden 

its reach in practice and policy while continu-

ing to sponsor training, research, and demonstration proj-

ects in order to improve public policy affecting land.

 under its former status as an educational institution, the 

Institute faced constraints on the allocation of expenditures 

for non-classroom-based instruction and other activities. as 

the Institute’s programs grew and the scope of its projects 

expanded, those constraints affected our ability to move in 

new directions and offer training programs in more globally 

accessible ways. Based on their analysis, the boards and 

managements of the Institute and Foundation determined 

that merging the two entities and becoming a private oper-

ating foundation would facilitate the Institute’s pursuit of its 

mission and also produce efficiencies in management and 

oversight. This change, which required the approval of the 

u.S. Internal revenue Service, was finalized recently. 

 Private operating foundations differ from private founda-

tions in several respects. Most notably, they must be more 

directly involved in managing the programs they fund than 

are traditional grant-making foundations. as a private oper-

ating foundation, the Lincoln Institute will continue to engage 

directly in programs of its own design, including training, 

education, research, and evaluation and demonstration pro-

grams relating to land policy. Except for fellowship programs 

related to its education and research activities, the Institute 

will not normally give grants, and it will support only activities 

and joint ventures in which its staff is significantly involved. 

 While this reorganization was formally implemented in 

november 2006, the Institute and Foundation have been 

operating closely to realign the Institute’s work program since 

the decision to merge was taken in 2004. The Institute has 

realized economies in the share of management expenditures 
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Martim O. Smolka and Laura Mullahy

a
ny	reference	to	Latin	america	as	a	single,	
homogeneous	entity	sharing	common	
land	policy	issues	is	misleading.	More-
over,	the	land	challenges	faced	by	large	

metropolitan	areas	are	entirely	different	than	those	
faced	by	small	towns	that	operate	as	dormitory	com-
munities	for	rural	workers.	similarly,	many	nuances	
may	be	found	across	countries	in	the	form	of 	their	
land	policy	institutions,	such	as	the	regulation		
of 	titling	rights;	private	rights	over	land	value	in-
crements	attributed	to	public	action;	the	limits		
for	public-private	partnerships	on	large	and	com-
plex	urban	operations;	or	even	the	requirements	
applied	to	the	formalization	of 	property	transac-
tions.	if 	all	these	differences	pose	considerable	

methodological	caveats,	they	also	provide	fertile	
ground	for	promising	land	policy	analysis.

geographical and institutional comparisons
there	is	much	to	be	learned	from	the	different	
land	market	manifestations	and	land	policy	attri-
butes	in	countries	or	jurisdictions	with	apparently	
similar	sociopolitical	and	economic	frameworks	
that	yield	different	outcomes.	in	many	cases	politi-
cal	will	can	affect	performance	as	much	as	admin-
istrative	factors.	Lessons	may	also	be	drawn	from	
the	similarities	of 	other	land-related	phenomena	
observed	in	countries	or	jurisdictions	with	appar-
ently	distinctive	institutional	frameworks.	the	ubi-
quitous	presence	of 	slums	and	irregular	settlements,	
and	their	physical	resemblance	in	the	newly	expand-
ing	areas	of 	most	Latin	american	cities	irrespec-

Land Policies Across Geography and Time | Lessons from Latin america
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tive	of 	size	and	functional	position	in	the	country’s	
urban	system,	certainly	suggests	powerful	(and	
likely	common)	structural	determinants	in	the	
functioning	of 	urban	land	markets.
	 this	idea	that	lessons	may	be	drawn	by	com-
paring	experiences	across	geography	is	contested	
by	some	observers.	in	our	experience,	in	whatever	
city	we	are	visiting,	we	hear	impassioned	state-
ments	claiming	that	urban	land	markets	and	land	
use	patterns	are	absolutely	unique,	that	land	prices	
are	rising	as	nowhere	else	in	the	world,	and	that	
local	stakeholders	in	land	markets	have	illogical,		
if 	not	questionable,	motives	for	their	actions—in	
short,	everyone	is	convinced	of 	the	singularity	of 	
land	issues	in	his	or	her	country,	city,	or	district.	
this	claim	is	reinforced	by	statements	to	the	effect	
that	reality	beats	theory:	there	are	no	commonali-
ties,	no	grounds	for	generalizations,	as	any	claim	
for	relevance	is	circumscribed	to	individual	lessons	
from	accumulated	local	experience.
	 after	13	years	of 	activity	in	Latin	america,	in-
teracting	with	public	agencies	and	officials,	partici-
pating	in	academic	seminars,	promoting	research,	
and	producing	publications,	we	are	left	with	a	com-
pelling	sense	of 	déjà vu	upon	hearing	these	claims.	
urban	land	markets	in	Latin	america	seem	to	be	
affected	by	definite	macro-structural	forces	which,	
in	most	countries,	have	engendered	very	high	prices	
for	serviced	land,	persistent	and	impressive	infor-

institutional	determinants	in	the	evolution	and		
design	of 	land	polices.	insensitivity	to	these	aspects	
in	policies	designed	(or	legitimized	by	the	need)	to	
improve	the	functioning	of 	the	urban	land	market	
in	the	region	has	largely	contributed	to	the	very	
existence,	reproduction,	and	expansion	of 	socially	
unacceptable	land	use	outcomes.
	 Perhaps	one	of 	the	characteristics	that	makes	
working	on	land	policy	in	Latin	america	so	fasci-
nating	is	this	ever-present	contrast	between	the	
characteristics	that	are	common	throughout	the	
region	and	the	anomalies	that	make	each	country’s	
relationship	with	land	unique.	the	most	salient	
issues	lie	somewhere	between	the	commonalities	
and	singularities.	our	work	has	given	us	some		
insight	into	the	issues	that	are	truly	critical,	which	
are	sometimes	quite	different	from	those	that	are	
most	obvious	or	present	in	the	public	agenda.	

constraints on effective Land Policy  
implementation
Most	countries	in	Latin	america	share	a	poor	per-
formance	record	in	the	taxation	of 	land,	recovery	
of 	publicly	generated	land	value	increments,	dis-
semination	of 	urban	infrastructure	and	services,	
provision	of 	housing	alternatives	for	the	urban	poor,	
a	strong	culture	of 	urbanistic	delinquency,	and	so	
on.	the	responsibility	for	this	state	of 	affairs	is	at-
tributed	to	a	hostile	environment	for	implementing	

Land Policies Across Geography and Time | Lessons from Latin america
land	policy,	as	expressed	in	the	need	to	overcome	
the	lack	of 	adequate	administrative	conditions	and	
human	and	technical	resources,	and	the	need	to	
curb	a	strong	legacy	of 	powerful	landowning	inter-
ests	who	attempt	to	influence	land	policies	to	their	
own	benefit.	
	 there	is	a	growing	understanding	that	many		
of 	the	challenges	affecting	Latin	american	urban-
ites	are	not	the	result	of 	the	absence	of 	land	polices,	
but	rather	a	paucity	of 	good	policies.	illustrations	
may	be	found	in	the	significant	number	of 	existing	
slums	and	deteriorated	settlements	that	began	as	
emergency	camps,	or	in	specific	public	housing	
projects;	the	hard-to-comply-with,	elitist,	urbanis-
tic	norms	and	regulations	(and	their	effects	on	land	
prices);	or	the	distortions	produced	by	clientelistic	
practices	traditionally	used	when	allocating	public	

mality,	strong	intra-urban	residential	differentia-
tion	(segregation),	significant	retention	of 	land	as		
a	reserve	of 	value,	and	widespread	urbanistic		
delinquency.
	 one	also	confronts	frequent	sweeping	general-
izations	of 	the	“seen	one,	seen	them	all”	type,	alleg-
ing	that	whether	they	are	called	barriadas, barrios, 
conventillos, favelas,	or	villas miseria,	all	informal	settle-
ments	look	the	same	and	they	all	undergo	the	same	
processes.	no	matter	how	unconventional	are	the	
forms	taken	by	an	expressive	segment	of 	the	popu-
lation	to	access	and	occupy	urban	land—illegal,	
irregular,	informal,	or	clandestine—they	ultimately	
reflect	the	assertion	that	urban	land	markets	ap-
parently	do	not	function	well	in	Latin	america.	
	 one	need	not	dig	deeply	into	the	literature	to	
realize	the	relevance	of 	cultural,	historical,	and	
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discounting	the	frequent	problems	with	updating	
of 	information	systems,	lack	or	stoppage	of 	fund-
ing,	and	restricted	circulation	of 	these	sources,	
there	is	still	an	overall	balance	of 	valuable,	rich	
information	that	is	applied,	at	best,	superficially	or	
ceremonially.	the	root	problem	is	public	officials’	
inability	(let	alone	unwillingness)	to	assimilate	and	
translate	such	information	into	operational	results.	

Lack of  Dialogue Between Urban  
Planners and Public Finance Officials
the	making	of 	land	policy	in	Latin	america	is	
frequently	impaired	by	the	lack	of 	dialogue	be-
tween	planners,	who	are	mostly	concerned	with	
the	quality	of 	the	built	environment	(even	if 	their	
work	is	restricted	to	a	small	area	of 	the	city),	and	
fiscal	officials	seeking	to	maximize	public	revenues.	
in	practice	this	is	reflected	in	planners	often	over-
looking	how	projects	should	be	financed	and	how	
urban	form	affects	the	tax	base,	or	the	impacts	of 	
tax	collection	practices	on	land	uses.	
	 although	these	concerns	come	together	in		
the	increasing	numbers	of 	large-scale	urban	re-
development	projects,	in	most	if 	not	all	cases	the	
economic	and/or	financial	benefits	tend	to	be		
spatially	and	socially	circumscribed,	as	in	the	case	
of 	gentrified	enclaves.	the	real	direct	and	indirect	
costs	associated	with	these	projects	are	largely		
ignored	or	unaccounted	for,	if 	not	deliberately	
misrepresented.	Puerto	Madero,	the	seminal	and	
much-acclaimed	development	project	in	Buenos	
aires,	has	yet	to	be	evaluated	for	its	contribution	to	
the	economic	and	fiscal	base	of 	the	city	as	a	whole.	

Discontinuity in Program Implementation
Political	and	administrative	discontinuities	can		
disrupt,	derail,	and	ultimately	terminate	even	the	
most	popular	or	successful	projects.	this	is	a	par-
ticularly	important	issue	for	expectations	about		
the	permanency	of 	the	rules	of 	the	game—a	major	
component	affecting	how	private	agents	behave	
with	regard	to	land.	Land	use	development	is	a	
long-term	decision,	and	as	such	it	is	loaded	with	
expectations	regarding	the	fiscal,	regulatory,	and	
administrative	environments.	too	often	a	self-	
defeating	cycle	is	created:	stakeholders	expecting	
land	policy	decisions	to	be	discontinued	hold	onto	
initiatives	supposedly	targeted	by	the	policy.	inde-
pendently	of 	how	accurate	an	evaluation	regarding	
the	expected	impact	of 	the	policy	is,	the	resulting	
behavior	may	actually	“prove”	the	policy	to	be	
ineffective,	resulting	in	its	ultimate	discontinuation.

infrastructure	and	services.	there	is	even	disturb-
ing	evidence	of 	the	possible	negative	effects	of 	many	
regularization	policies	on	informality	itself.	although	
some	such	diagnoses	are	now	commonplace,	their	
contours	and	implications	are	not	necessarily		
generally	perceived.

Unavailable or Untapped Resources
experience	has	shown	us	that	the	lack	of 	opera-
tional	capacity	or	unscrupulous	behavior	of 	autho-
rities	when	managing	existing	resources	is	frequently	
a	critical	impediment	that	affects	the	development	
and	execution	or	good	projects.	the	paralysis	of 	
the	Franja	Costera	project	in	asunción,	Paraguay,	
in	spite	of 	resources	made	available	by	the	inter-
american	development	Bank,	is	a	case	in	point.	
on	the	other	hand,	in	Porto	alegre,	Brazil,	the	ex-
perience	of 	using	transferable	development	rights	
as	a	currency	in	costly	expropriations	or	compen-
sations	of 	land	needed	for	an	important	inner-city	
transportation	corridor	illustrates	the	existence		
of 	latent	resources	waiting	to	be	tapped.	
	 the	use	of 	more	creative	means	to	leverage		
the	necessary	resources	is	often	met	by	strong	resis-
tance,	however.	it	is	with	a	sense	of 	frustration	that,	
in	spite	of 	the	rhetoric	and	fanfare	about	captur-
ing	or	mobilizing	publicly	created	land	value	incre-
ments,	the	overall	balance	still	leans	in	favor	of 	the	
compensations	given	to	private	landowners	by	the	
public	when	acquiring	land	for	public	or	social	uses.		
	 urban	land	still	seems	to	represent	an	asset	for	
some	to	demonstrate	their	patrimonialist	privileges	
in	society,	rather	than	a	taxable	base	to	generate	
needed	resources	for	the	broader	community.	
From	a	different	perspective,	the	historical	legacy	
of 	the	socially	skewed	concept	of 	“privatization	of 	
benefits	and	socialization	of 	costs”	still	predomi-
nates	when	it	comes	to	public	management	of 	ur-
ban	land.	in	sum,	the	resources	exist,	but	not	the	
capacity	and	willingness	to	tap	into	them.

Lack of  Existing Information  
or the Capacity to Use It
a	similar	misconception	prevails	in	regard	to		
access	to	relevant	land	information.	all	too	often	
the	information	exists,	but	not	the	capacity	to	find,	
recognize,	organize,	and	above	all	interpret	it.	Con-
sider	the	significant	amount	of 	public	resources	
invested	in	cadastres	and	other	sophisticated	land	
information	systems,	academic	empirical	research	
(including	graduate	student	theses),	and	commis-
sioned	consulting	work,	for	example.	even	after	

F e a t u r e 		Lessons	from	Latin	america
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	 Latin	america	abounds	with	promising	ideas	
that	were	never	implemented	successfully,	not	be-
cause	of 	their	technical	quality	or	social	relevance,	
but	because	of 	outright	petty	political	or	economic	
interests.	as	a	result,	important	land	policy	deci-
sions	are	often	met	with	skepticism,	if 	not	outright	
civil	disobedience	by	stakeholders	who	knowingly	
count	on	this	kind	of 	administrative	discontinuity	
that	undermines	decisions	from	their	very	incep-
tion.	distrust	and	suspicion	toward	the	seriousness	
of 	administrative	actions	is	illustrated	by	the	all-
too-familiar	behavior	of 	property	taxpayers,	infor-
mal	occupants,	and	irregular	developers	who	un-
derstand	from	experience	that	the	last	proposed	
amnesty	is	never	really	the	last	one.	

slow but Persistent advances 
in	spite	of 	this	less-than-optimistic	scenario,	it		
is	important	to	remember	that	not	everything	is	
“broken”	in	the	region.	a	closer	look	reveals	im-
portant	signs	of 	consistent	improvements	in	land	
policies	in	certain	areas	over	the	last	10	to	15	years.	
although	one	tends	to	take	a	somewhat	nostalgic	
view,	many	deliberate	efforts	to	innovate	and	im-

prove	on	policies	have	proved	quite	successful.	
	 the	history	of 	implementing	value	capture		
instruments	in	Colombia	corroborates	the	point	
made	previously	that	a	well-designed	instrument		
is	neither	a	necessary	nor	a	sufficient	condition		
for	successful	implementation	of 	a	policy.	even	
that	country’s	sophisticated	participación en plusvalías	
needs	to	be	improved	and	adjusted.	if 	some	land-
marks	have	been	reached,	they	have	more	to	do	
with	the	growing	legitimacy	of 	these	initiatives	
among	stakeholders	who	see	value	capture	as	an	
integral	part	of 	the	urban	fiscal	and	regulatory		
culture.	
	 it	is	not	trivial	that	the	City	of 	Bogotá	has		
approved	a	new	program	to	finance	about	us$800	
million	in	public	works	with	contribución de valorización 
over	the	next	ten	years.	indications	of 	lowering	land	
prices	in	areas	affected	by	participación en plusvalías	
demonstrate	the	assimilation	of 	the	instrument	by	
the	market.	the	public	legitimacy	of 	these	instru-
ments	and	their	success	illustrate	the	growing	rec-
ognition	by	policy	makers	of 	the	politics	of 	policy:	
the	fact	that	no	matter	how	enlightened	the	incum-
bent	technocrat	is,	successful	policy	change	and	

© richard Lord



6			LincoLn institute of Land PoLicy		•		Land Lines		•		j a n u a r y  2 0 0 7 	 j a n u a r y  2 0 0 7 		•		Land Lines		•		LincoLn institute of Land PoLicy			7

F e a t u r e 		Lessons	from	Latin	america

implementation	require	ample	involvement	of 		
civil	society	over	a	long	trial-and-error	period.	
	 another	widespread	issue	is	the	legitimacy		
of 	most	so-called	informal	occupations.	although	
many	policies	in	this	arena	can	be	improved,	the	
innovations	and	advances	at	the	judicial	level	and	
the	techniques	designed	for	upgrading	consolidated	

	 Latin	america	now	exports	technical	expertise	
and	innovative	methods	to	deal	with	informality		
to	officials	in	africa,	and	even	to	u.s.	authorities	
dealing	with	the	colonias	in	texas.	the	special		
social	interest	zoning	(zeis),	developed	originally	
in	recife,	Brazil,	is	now	being	assimilated	in	many	
other	countries.	Likewise,	the	experience	with		
participatory	budgeting,	notably	in	Porto	alegre,		
is	being	disseminated	throughout	Brazilian	muni-
cipalities	and	other	countries,	and	the	bus	trans-
portation	corridors	(surface	metro)	originally		
conceived	in	Curitiba,	Brazil	are	being	studied		
by	other	jurisdictions.

education: a Key ingredient for  
Policy change
the	tendency	to	underestimate	local	capacities,	
ideas,	and	technology	in	favor	of 	“imports”	from	
the	developed	countries	persists	as	a	major	source	
of 	inspiration	when	designing	new	urbanistic	norms	
and	regulations.	the	Lincoln	institute,	however,	
emphasizes	local	solutions	and	the	need	to	look	
more	closely	at	available	resources	and	to	recog-
nize	their	value.
	 We	have	found	over	our	long	involvement	with	
the	Latin	american	land	policy	debate	that	not	all	
limitations	on	improvements	derive	from	powerful,	
vested	political	and	economic	interests.	an	impor-
tant	share	of 	the	unexplained	variance	associated	
with	the	success	of 	land	policies	can	be	attributed	
to	better	understanding	of 	the	issues	(basic	con-
cepts,	the	mechanics	of 	the	tools,	and	the	likely	
impacts)	involved	in	urban	land	policy.	the	insti-
tute’s	educational	training	and	research	initiatives	
may	play	an	important	role	in	bridging	the	gap	
between	theory	and	practice.	the	sharing	of 	ex-
periences	among	public	officials	invited	to	our	
seminars,	courses,	and	workshops	has	unequivo-
cally	demonstrated	great	pedagogical	value.	Like-
wise,	the	cross-fertilizing	effects	among	our	pro-
grams	have	revealed	direct	impacts	that	can	
reshape	policy	options.	
	 Certain	key	concepts	are	most	relevant	in	
changing	stakeholders’	attitudes	regarding	land	
policy	initiatives.	the	capitalization	effect	of 	a	fis-
cal	charge	on	land	value,	or	land	value	increment,	
is	one	example.	Much	of 	the	resistance	to	value	
capture	and	property	taxation	is	grounded	in	the	
misconception	that	the	burden	is	fully	transferred	
to	final	prices,	thus	affecting	the	size	of 	the	market	
in	general	and	housing	affordability	in	particular.	
the	lack	of 	understanding	of 	locational	interde-

settlements	have	been	significant.	the	region	has	
been	converted	into	a	laboratory	where	a	formida-
ble	array	of 	important	local	innovations	has	been	
tested.	at	the	institutional	level,	the	2001	statute	
of 	the	City	in	Brazil	recognizes	certain	individual	
and	collective	rights	to	the	use	of 	land	by	informal	
settlers.	at	the	market	entrepreneurial	level,	an	
example	is	the	privately	provided	affordable,	fully	
serviced	housing	in	el	salvador.	Certain	public-
private	projects	involve	the	mobilization	of 	land	
value	increments	directly	for	the	provision	of 	ser-
viced	land	for	the	poor,	such	as	the	experiences	
with	the	social	urbanizer	project	in	rio	Grande	
do	sul	region	of 	Brazil,	or	the	nuevo	usme	and	
Pereira	macroprojects	in	Colombia.	other	notable	
examples	include	the	initiative	of 	earmarking	to	
public	programs	the	voluntary	property	tax	contri-
butions	beyond	the	imposed	tax	(Bogotá);	the	shift	
to	a	land	value	based	property	tax	in	many	juris-
dictions	of 	Baja	California	in	Mexico;	or	the	use	
of 	the	property	tax	as	a	tool	for	regularization		
of 	informal	occupations	in	some	Brazilian		 	
municipalities.	

© richard Lord
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pendencies	in	land	markets	is	another	major		
deterrent	to	discussions	around	project	financing	
and	targeting.	
	 overall	there	are	many	misunderstandings	in	
the	form	of 	myths,	prejudices,	and	misinformation	
that	seriously	distort	the	views	of 	otherwise	well-
intentioned	participants	in	the	land	policy	debate.	
the	list	of 	fallacies	is	endless:	landowners	are		
motivated	by	monopolistic	power,	and	all	their	
properties	are	marketed	according	to	strategies	for	
maximum	speculative	gain;	developers	are	equated	
to	socially	predatory	speculators,	whereas	low-in-
come	families	are	seen	to	transfer	informally	ten-
ured	or	owned	land	according	to	its	strict	use	value	
(as	opposed	to	market	exchange	values);	land	use	
irregularities	can	be	found	only	in	low-income	set-
tlements;	informal	occupation	is	a	strategy	used	by	
the	poor	to	“beat	the	system”;	or	it	is	useless	to	tax	
the	properties	of 	low-income	landowners	since	
they	have	no	capacity	to	pay	and	are	more	likely		
to	evade	paying	taxes.	
	 these	and	many	other	similar	propositions	may	
have	some	historical	origin,	but	most	of 	them	have	
not	been	subject	to	a	rigorous	empirical	test.	anec-
dotal	information	collected	during	Lincoln	insti-
tute	programs	indicates	that	there	may	be	grounds	
to	question	their	perceived	validity,	but	they	need	
more	extensive	study	and	the	results	need	to	be	
translated	into	the	languages	of 	the	stakeholders	
and	disseminated	throughout	society.	More	impor-
tant,	this	information	should	be	used	to	qualify	a	
broader	range	of 	stakeholders	capable	of 	not	only	
implementing	better	land	policies	in	the	region,	but	
also	of 	demanding	policy	responses	from	public	
agencies.	efforts	toward	the	qualification	of 	de-
mand	from	civil	society	are	as	much	an	essential	
ingredient	for	good	land	policy	as	the	qualifica-
tion	of 	its	supply.
	 Political	sensitivities	are	a	strong	determinant		
in	all	public	policy	in	Latin	america,	and	land		policy	
is	no	exception.	the	institute	places	importance	
on	political	plurality	and	diversity	by	approaching	
the	issues	from	different	angles	and	political	ten-
dencies.	We	believe	that	land	policy	should	tran-
scend	party	politics,	and	our	programs	have	often	
achieved	constructive	dialogue	among	opposing	
factions.	similarly,	our	work	in	Latin	america		
aims	to	help	bridge	the	gap	in	communication		
and	interaction	among	public	officials	at	different	
governmental	levels,	representatives	of 	civil	society,	
and	urban	development	professionals	in	diverse	
disciplines.	  
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Community Land Trusts  
A Solution for Permanently Affordable Housing

Rosalind Greenstein and Yesim Sungu-Eryilmaz

W
ith	housing	prices	outpacing	wage		
increases	in	the	united	states,	the	
number	of 	households	that	paid	50	
percent	or	more	of 	their	income	on	

housing	rose	by	14	percent,	from	about	13	to	15	
million,	between	2001	and	2004;	of 	those	15	mil-
lion	households,	47	percent	were	owners	and	53	
percent	renters	(Joint	Center	for	housing	studies	

2006).	While	this	situation	is	apparent	in	many	
cities	and	towns	across	the	country,	it	is	most	acute	
on	the	coasts	and	in	some	sunbelt	cities.	san		
diego,	for	example,	had	the	largest	increase	in		
real	median	home	values,	changing	from	$249,000	
in	2000	to	$567,000	in	2005	(u.s.	Census	Bureau	
2006).	the	widening	gap	between	incomes	and	
house	prices	moves	ownership	out	of 	reach	for	
many	low-	and	moderate-income	households,		
and	greatly	burdens	renters.

f i g u r e  �

community Land trusts are Located throughout the united states
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	 the	community	land	trust	(CLt)	is	one	mecha-
nism	that	addresses	this	need	for	affordable	hous-
ing,	and	it	also	can	be	considered	an	institutional	
mechanism	for	capturing	socially	produced	land	
value.	the	CLt	is	typically	a	private,	nonprofit	
corporation	that	acquires	land	parcels	in	a	target-
ed	geographic	area	with	the	intention	of 	retaining	
ownership	of 	the	land	for	the	long	term.	the	CLt	
then	provides	for	the	private	use	of 	the	land	through	
long-term	ground	lease	agreements.	the	lease-
holders	may	own	their	homes	or	other	improve-
ments	on	the	leased	land,	but	resale	restrictions	
apply.	in	theory,	the	CLt	removes	the	cost	of 	land	
from	the	housing	price	by	separating	ownership		
of 	the	land	from	that	of 	the	house	or	other		 	
improvements.

growth of the cLt movement 
the	CLt	movement	is	relatively	new.	according	
to	a	national	survey	of 	CLts,	most	were	formed	
over	the	last	20	years,	with	the	pace	of 	CLt	for-
mation	increasing	in	the	last	decade	(Greenstein	
and	sungu-eryilmaz	forthcoming)	.1	there	are	
now	approximately	186	CLts	in	40	of 	the	50	
states	and	the	district	of 	Columbia.	CLts	are	
most	concentrated	in	the	cities	of 	the	northeast	
(37	percent),	the	West	(29	percent)	and	the	Mid-
west	(19	percent);	only	15	percent	of 	CLts	cur-

rently	are	located	in	the	south	(see	Figure	1).	
	 several	factors	have	remained	important	to		
the	formation	of 	CLts	over	time.	the	efforts	of 	
individual	members	of 	the	community	have	been	
a	key	factor	in	the	formation	of 	most	CLts,	re-
gardless	of 	when	they	were	formed.	the	efforts	of 	
local	community	groups	was	the	third	major	factor	
in	start-up	support	for	the	CLts	(see	table	1).	
	 the	impetus	for	CLt	formation	has	shifted	
somewhat	over	the	past	four	decades	since	the	first	
CLt	in	the	united	states	was	founded	in	1968	in	
rural	Georgia.	over	the	past	25	years	municipal	
governments	have	taken	a	greater	interest	in			
sponsoring	CLts	than	private	businesses	or	other	
groups.	For	example,	the	City	of 	delray	Beach,	
Florida	and	the	delray	Beach	redevelopment	
agency	created	the	delray	Beach	Community	
Land	trust	in	2006	to	own	and	manage	land	for	
the	benefit	of 	the	delray	Beach	community.	in	
december	2005	the	City	of 	Chicago	announced	its	
intention	to	create	a	citywide	CLt	to	be	staffed	by	
the	City	of 	Chicago	housing	department.	in	May	
2006	irvine,	California	announced	its	commitment	
to	fund	the	irvine	Community	Land	trust	with	
more	than	$250	million	to	create	nearly	10,000	
units	of 	below-market-rate	housing	over	10	years.	
	 according	to	our	survey	data,	public	officials	
provided	a	major	impetus	in	the	creation	of 	22		

1	 the	goal	of 	the	national	CLt	survey	was	to	provide	important	baseline	data	for	the	CLt	model	that	is	gaining	national	
	 acceptance.	the	overall	response	rate	for	the	survey	was	64	percent.

decade of cLt formation

�970s �9�0s �990s 2000s number of 
cLts

number of cLts formed per decade 4 24 39 52  119

cLt formation factors*

Effort of local individuals 3 18 35 36 92

Financial support from the public sector 0 11 22 28 61

Effort of local community groups 3 12 19 26 60

Effort of local government or public officials 0 10 14 22 46

Effort of an organization outside the local area 3 9 13 19 44

Financial support from the private sector 2 9 16 16 43

Effort of local foundations and businesses 1 5 11 16 33

* Respondents could check one or more formation factors.

ta B L e  �

community involvement is Key to the formation of cLts
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F e a t u r e 		Permanently	affordable	housing

of 	the	52	CLts	formed	in	the	last	six	years	(42		
percent),	and	public	financial	support	was	impor-
tant	in	more	than	half 	of 	these	start-ups	(see	table	
1).	this	is	in	contrast	to	the	first	few	CLts	in	the	
1970s,	when	public	sector	financial	support	was	
not	reported	as	being	important.	
	 the	municipalities	and	other	entities	that	are	
exploring	the	CLt	model	are	motivated	by	two	
features:	permanent	housing	affordability	and	sub-
sidy	retention.	CLt	homes	are	made	permanently		
affordable	for	low-	or	moderate-income	homeown-
ers	through	contractual	controls	embedded	in	the	
ground	lease,	even	after	the	resale	of 	the	homes.	
When	a	CLt	homeowner	sells	her	house,	the	CLt	
retains	the	ownership	of 	the	land.	thus,	subsidies	
to	the	CLt	to	purchase	land	stay	with	the	CLt.	
Municipalities	and	private	funders	of 	below-market-
rate	housing	find	this	subsidy	retention	to	be	both	
fiscally	and	politically	attractive,	since	most	other	
affordable	housing	programs—such	as	down-	
payment	assistance,	subsidy	of 	closing	costs,	or	
forgivable	second	mortgages—do	not	incorpor-	
ate	perpetual	affordability	in	their	design.	
	 While	some	of 	these	programs	may	require		
the	homeowner	to	repay	subsidies	when	the	house	
is	sold,	many	do	not,	thus	providing	a	windfall	to	
the	seller.	in	the	CLt	model,	the	selling	price	of 	
the	house	is	determined	by	the	resale	formula.	these	
formulas	vary	among	CLts	and	are	designed	to	
balance	the	competing	interests	of 	the	current	
owner	to	realize	profits	on	their	house	investment	
with	the	interests	of 	future	owners	to	find	an	afford-
able	home.	the	resale	formula	and	the	right	of 		

the	CLt	to	have	the	first	option	to	purchase	upon	
resale	are	the	mechanisms	that	ensure	permanent	
affordability	for	CLt	houses.
	 to	explore	these	and	additional	features	of 		
the	CLt	model,	the	Lincoln	institute	gathered	a	
group	of 	scholars	and	practitioners	in	september	
2006	to	discuss	recent	research	that	addressed	and	
raised	critical	questions	about	permanent	afford-
ability,	the	role	of 	the	community	in	the	CLt	
model,	subsidy	preservation,	and	property	taxa-
tion	issues.	

Provision of affordable housing
as	interest	in	the	CLt	model	as	a	mechanism		
for	providing	affordable	housing	expands,	the		
evaluation	of 	the	model	becomes	very	important.	
Currently	CLts	largely	serve	low-	and	moderate-
income	households,	but	not	very	low-income	
households	(see	Figure	2).	steve	Bourassa’s	paper	
includes	simulations	of 	the	costs	to	households		
of 	several	CLt	options	relative	to	renting	or	fee-
simple	ownership	given	various	assumptions	about	
interest	rates,	house	price	inflation,	and	resale		
formulas	(Bourassa	forthcoming).	
	 since	house	appreciation	is	highly	affected		
by	local	real	estate	conditions	and	interest	rates,	
Bourassa	concludes	that	CLt	housing,	when	eval-
uated	as	an	investment	from	only	the	homeowner’s	
point	of 	view,	may	be	a	good	investment	only	un-
der	certain	conditions,	just	like	market-rate,	fee-
simple	housing.	his	paper	raised	the	important	
policy	question	of 	whether	any	subsidies	ought	to	
go	to	home	ownership	when	there	remains	such		

f i g u r e  2

Populations for home ownership and rental units on cLt Land Vary by income
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a	great	unmet	need	for	assistance	to	low-income	
renters.
		 tom	angotti	and	Cecilia	Jagu	(forthcoming)	
examined	the	costs	and	benefits	of 	low-income,	
multifamily	rental	housing	provided	by	three	
CLts:	Cooper	square	Community	Land	trust	in	
new	york	City;	northern	California	Land	trust		
in	Berkeley;	and	Burlington	Community	Land	
trust	in	vermont.	Cooper	square	emerged	out	of 	
a		 decades-long	community	struggle	to	secure	be-
low-market-rate	housing	in	lower	Manhattan.	the	
City	of 	new	york	deeded	the	land	to	the	CLt	on	
which	it	built	rental	housing.	While	most	CLts	do	
not	face	Manhattan’s	high	land	costs,	rising	costs	
in	many	metropolitan	areas	are	likely	to	increase	
CLts’	stocks	of 	multifamily	housing.	
	 Based	on	their	analysis	of 	Cooper	square,		
angotti	and	Jagu	argued	that	land	trusts	are	able	
to	provide	rental	housing	at	very	low	cost	when	
compared	to	local	markets,	when	there	is	strong	
local	government	support.	however,	reports	from	
the	field	should	cause	CLts	to	be	quite	careful	as	
they	enter	the	rental	housing	market.	Bratt	(2006)	
reports	a	series	of 	challenges	that	experienced	
nonprofit	organizations	have	faced	in	renting	sub-
sidized	units,	such	as	high	turnover	and	vacancy	
rates,	limitations	on	the	ability	to	raise	rents,	overly	
optimistic	revenue	projections,	and	an	inability	to	
anticipate	changing	market	conditions.	
	 John	davis	suggested	that	it	is	helpful	to	see	
CLts,	along	with	deed-restricted	housing	and	lim-
ited-equity	cooperatives,	as	shared-equity	housing.	
in	this	sector,	“occupants	have	more	rights	than	
are	typically	offered	in	rental	housing	and	more	
restrictions	than	are	typically	imposed	in	home-

owner	housing”	(davis	2006).	the	housing	contin-
uum	then	can	include	a	variety	of 	options	for	
households	with	different	needs	based	on	income	
and	family	composition.	While	most	CLts	have	
focused	their	resources	on	home	ownership,	ac-
cording	to	the	CLt	survey,	46	percent	of 	CLts	
have	some	rental	units	in	their	housing	portfolios.	
	 stewardship	also	plays	an	important	role	in	the	
CLt	philosophy.	For	example,	CLts	steward	land	
for	community	use	and	benefit,	and	they	steward	
houses	for	low-	and	moderate-income	families.	
the	CLt	typically	is	responsible	for	inspecting	the	
house	once	a	year.		in	addition,	some	CLts	dedi-
cate	a	portion	of 	lease	fees	to	a	capital	reserve	
fund	that	stays	with	the	house,	not	the	leaseholder.	
	 this	philosophy	of 	stewardship	also	has	led	
CLts	to	provide	a	package	of 	homeowner	services	
to	the	CLt	leaseholders,	who	are	frequently	first-
time	homeowners	or	even	first-generation	home-
owners.	CLts	call	this	“backstopping.”	that	is,	
they	work	with	families	who	may	face	financial	
difficulties	and	or	are	on	the	verge	of 	defaulting		
on	their	mortgage.	When	CLts	enter	into	land-
lord-tenant	relationships,	they	bring	this	same	
stewardship	philosophy	to	their	renters.

the role of the community 
the	community	served	by	CLts	differs	among	
locations.	according	to	the	CLt	survey,	only	12	
percent	of 	CLts	described	the	community	they	
served	as	a	single	neighborhood,	whereas	almost	
25	percent	encompassed	a	single	town	or	city	(see	
Figure	3).	reports	on	two	case	studies—the	dur-
ham,	north	Carolina	CLt	(Grey	and	Miller-Cribbs	
forthcoming)	and	First	homes	of 	rochester,	Min-
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nesota	(Packnett	2005)—facilitated	discussion	of 	
the	definition	of 	the	community	in	the	CLt	model	
and	allowed	the	seminar	group	to	contrast	a			
classic	CLt	with	a	variant	on	the	model.	
	 the	durham	CLt,	founded	in	1987,	targets	
multiple	neighborhoods	located	between	down-
town	durham	(former	home	of 	the	“Black	Wall	
street,”	the	hayti	district,	and	the	tobacco	ware-
houses)	and	duke	university’s	West	Campus.	Like	
most	southern	cities,	durham	had	a	flourishing	
african-american	district,	which	was	home	to	the	
social,	cultural,	spiritual,	and	commercial	center	
of 	the	community.	as	in	many	other	cities,	the	
Civil	rights	Movement	brought	increased	choices	
to	individuals	and,	ironically,	had	a	devastating	
effect	on	this	historic	section	of 	durham.	
	 the	durham	CLt	develops	affordable	housing	
and	engages	in	community	revitalization	in	its	ser-
vice	neighborhoods.	its	elected	board	of 	directors	
is	made	up	of 	one-third	leaseholders,	one-third	
community	residents,	and	one-third	representing	
the	“public	interest.”	this	tripartite	board	struc-
ture	reflects	the	varied	interests	in	a	CLt	property	
and	is	the	structure	referred	to	as	the	“classic	
CLt.”	the	CLt	as	the	landowner	and	community	
steward	of 	the	land	for	affordable	housing	has	an	
interest	in	the	land	that	extends	beyond	the	cur-
rent	users.	the	homeowner/leaseholder	as	the	
occupant	of 	the	land	has	an	immediate	interest,	
and	the	surrounding	neighbors	have	a	stake	in	the	
land	since	their	own	property	values	are	affected	
by	conditions	in	the	neighborhood.	the	general	

public	also	has	an	interest	in	the	property	as	a	
mechanism	to	provide	below-market-rate	housing	
for	their	community.	
	 First	homes,	on	the	other	hand,	is	a	project		
of 	the	rochester	area	Foundation.	this	program	
received	half 	of 	its	$14	million	in	start-up	funds	
from	the	Mayo	Clinic,	which	saw	the	CLt	as	an	
effective	tool	to	create	affordable	workforce	hous-
ing	in	multiple	surrounding	counties.	its	board	of 	
directors,	appointed	by	the	foundation,	consists		
of 	both	leaseholders	and	the	public	at	large.	
	 the	different	ways	that	board	members	are	
elected	or	appointed	in	these	two	cases	affects	the	
make-up	and	meaning	of 	their	respective	commu-
nities,	but	we	do	not	yet	fully	understand	the	impli-
cations	of 	these	differences.	

subsidy Preservation
are	CLts	a	good	investment	for	public	and	private	
agencies	interested	in	promoting	below-market-
rate	home	ownership,	and	how	does	investment	in	
CLts	compare	to	investment	in	other	similar	pro-
grams?	how	effective	are	CLts	compared	to	other	
affordable	housing	strategies	in	maintaining	af-
fordability	for	subsequent	owners?	Mickey	Lauria	
and	erin	Comstock	(forthcoming)	raised	these	
questions	and	provided	an	empirical	analysis	of 	
the	northern	Communities	Land	trust	in	duluth,	
Minnesota,	and	the	Minnesota	urban	and	rural	
homesteading	Program,	another	affordable	home	
ownership	program	in	the	same	locality.	
	 they	reported	three	preliminary	findings.	First,	
less	money	was	required	to	subsidize	the	purchase	
of 	a	house	through	the	CLt	program	than	
through	a	conventional	mortgage	assistance	pro-
gram,	because	the	CLt	does	not	have	to	subsidize	
the	owner’s	purchase	of 	the	land.	second,	the	
CLt	used	subsidies	more	efficiently	than	the	
homesteading	Program.	Considering	that	both	
programs	served	the	same	household	income	
group,	it	cost	the	CLt	around	$100,000	less	to	
assist	a	low-income	household	to	buy	a	house.	Fur-
thermore,	for	every	one	household	assisted	by	the	
homesteading	Program,	the	CLt	can	assist	an	
average	of 	four	households.
	 Lauria	and	Comstock’s	third	finding	indicated	
that	CLts	preserved	affordability	for	subsequent	
low-income	buyers	in	duluth.	For	the	most	part,	
affordability	was	not	only	preserved	upon	resale	of 	
the	CLt	home,	but	it	actually	increased.	that	is,	
on	average,	homes	were	resold	to	households		
earning	4	percent	less	than	the	original	purchasing	
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household,	and	furthermore	homes	were	sold	at	
prices	less	than	the	original	purchase	price.	

restricted resale Value and  
Property taxation
Property	tax	laws	and	procedures	vary	greatly	
across	and	within	state	jurisdictions,	and	CLts	
must	operate	within	the	realities	of 	local	taxing	
environments.	Because	many	CLts	are	incorporat-
ed	as	a	501(c)(3)	nonprofit	organization,	they	can	
sometimes	claim	exemption	from	local	taxes	on	
their	land.	however,	according	to	the	national	
CLt	survey,	less	than	10	percent	of 	CLts	pay	no	
property	taxes	on	their	CLt	land.	Forty-five	per-
cent	of 	CLts	reported	that	property	taxes	on	the	
land	are	paid	by	the	homeowners	(see	Figure	4).	
	 alexis	Perotta	(forthcoming)	found	similar	re-
sults	and	further	explored	issues	in	assessment	and	
taxation	of 	CLt	homes	and	land.	her	study	sur-
veyed	27	CLts	in	17	states	to	discover	how	proper-
ty	is	assessed.	Most	cities	are	not	in	the	practice	of 	
assessing	land	and	improvements	separately.	how-
ever,	in	the	case	of 	CLts,	where	the	ownership	of 	
land	and	buildings	is	split	between	the	CLt	and	
the	leaseholder/homeowner,	her	research	found	
that	land	and	property	are	assessed	separately,	al-
though	the	same	tax	rate	is	usually	applied	to	both	
assessed	values.	her	study	also	raised	the	issue	that	
can	occur	when	land	and	property	are	taxed	with-
out	considering	either	the	restricted	resale	value		
or	the	separation	of 	land	from	improvements.	the	
assessed	value	of 	a	CLt	house	should	reflect	the	
contractual	controls	that	reduce	the	value,	and	
consequently	the	CLt	land	should	be	taxed	at		
a	reduced	rate	(davis	2006).	

conclusion
the	CLt	model	is	an	attractive	institutional	
mechanism	for	providing	and	maintaining	the	
stock	of 	affordable	housing,	but	more	research	is	
needed	to	evaluate	the	CLt	model.	From	an	eco-
nomic	perspective,	research	is	needed	about	the	
effectiveness	of 	the	CLt	model	as	a	vehicle	for	
creating	initial	affordability,	preserving	long-term	
affordability,	and	retaining	the	public’s	investment	
with	respect	to	different	populations	served	and	
varying	market	conditions.	
	 From	the	legal	and	financial	perspectives,	un-
derstanding	key	policy	issues	such	as	the	taxation,	
subsidization,	and	the	mortgaging	of 	CLt	houses	
is	needed.	From	a	social	perspective,	questions	of 	
neighborhood	stability	and	homeowner	mobility	
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are	important.	research	may	determine	the	extent	
to	which	the	CLt	model	is	effective	in	foreclosure	
prevention,	in	creating	personal	wealth	for	individ-
ual	homeowners	at	different	income	levels,	and	in	
retaining	community	wealth	in	locations	with	
mixed	social,	economic,	and	political	characteris-
tics.	such	research	would	provide	recommenda-
tions	for	policy	changes	at	the	local,	state,	and		
federal	levels.	  
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domain	for	private	economic	development	more	
stringently	than	the	supreme	Court’s	reading	of 	
the	federal	Constitution	in	Kelo.	in	this	sense,	post-
Kelo	reality	may	not	necessarily	be	heading	in		
only	one	direction.
	 on	the	policy	level,	a	flat	prohibition	on	the		
use	of 	eminent	domain	to	assemble	land	from		
numerous	owners	to	allow	large-scale,	financially	
profitable	projects	is	highly	problematic.	in	the	
Kelo	case,	the	90-acre	Fort	trumbull	plan	was	pre-
sumably	made with	the	genuine	purpose	of 	revi-
talizing	the	economy	of 	the	then-distressed	City		
of 	new	London.	the	plan	included	115	privately	
owned	properties,	as	well	as	publicly	owned	lands.		
	 such	projects,	involving	dozens	or	hundreds	of 	
landowners,	each	holding	an	exclusive	entitlement	
to	a	fragment	of 	the	designated	project’s	area,	
could	be	impossible	to	implement	if 	every	affected	
property	owner	could	veto	the	plan	by	refusing	to	
sell	his	parcel.	unanimous	consent	is	not	a	reason-
able	requirement	for	such	large-scale	projects.	this	
problem	is	often	referred	to	in	the	property	litera-
ture	as	an	“anticommons”	dilemma,	meaning	that	
any	landowner	could	prevent	the	assembly	of 	land	
for	its	economically	more	efficient	reorganization.	
	 in	some	cases,	this	veto	power	may	be	benign,	
at	least	in	the	eye	of 	the	beholder.	susette	kelo	
may	very	well	have	preferred	to	stay	in	her	home	
rather	than	take	part	in	the	ambitious	Fort	trum-
bull	development	plan,	which	included	construc-
tion	of 	waterfront	hotels,	marinas,	offices,	retail	
spaces,	and	other	commercial	uses.	in	other	cases,	
landowners	of 	agricultural	or	natural	landscape	
properties	may	object	to	new	development	on		
ideological	or	environmental	grounds.	sometimes,	
however,	objections	might	be	purely	financial,	the	
result	of 	strategic	holdouts	by	those	attempting		
to	maximize	their	gains.	
	 Large-scale	contractual	land	assembly	sometimes	
disguises	the	identity	of 	the	purchaser	(as	in	the	
now-famous	cases	of 	Walt	disney’s	secret	purchases	

A New Approach to  
Land Assembly ProblemsEminent Domain Circle

Squaring the 

Amnon Lehavi and Amir N. Licht

T
he	u.s.	supreme	Court’s	Kelo v. City of   
New London	decision	sparked	a	fierce	de-
bate	throughout	the	united	states	when		
it	validated	the	use	of 	eminent	domain		

for	purposes	of 	economic	development,	especially	
when	the	confiscated	lands	are	then	transferred	to	
private	parties	that	implement	the	project	and	en-
joy	its	gains.	opponents	see	the	decision	as	pro-
nouncing	the	ultimate	death	of 	the	Constitution’s	
Fifth	amendment	requirement	that	eminent	do-
main		be	restricted	to	property	taken	for	“public	
use,”	claiming	it	grants	governments	a	carte blanche	
for	a	compulsory	transfer	of 	private	property	from	
ordinary	citizens	to	politically	powerful	real		 	
estate	entrepreneurs.	
	 Lobbying	groups	such	as	the	Castle	Coalition	
have	argued	that	the	Kelo	decision	has	“opened	the	
floodgates”	of 	eminent	domain	abuse,	spurring	
governments	to	proceed	with	hundreds	of 	projects	
in	which	homes,	small	businesses,	and	other	prop-
erties	would	be	razed	in	favor	of 	high-profile	pri-
vate	developments,	leaving	landowners	with	mini-
mal	compensation	based	on	the	preproject	
“objective”	land	values	(Berliner	2006).
	 this	version	of 	events	is	only	partially	valid,	
however,	both	in	theory	and	in	fact.	Many	state	
legislatures	and	courts	have	already	taken	steps	to	
mitigate	the	potential	overuse	of 	eminent	domain	
powers.	some	legislatures	have	placed	new	prohi-
bitions	on	the	use	of 	eminent	domain,	either	by	
prohibiting	its	use	for	private	economic	development,	
redefining	more	stringently	the	terms	“public	use”	
and	“blight,”	or	otherwise	increasing	restrictions	
on	the	use	of 	eminent	domain	for	such	projects	
(salkin	2006).	
	 in	addition,	some	state	courts,	as	in	ohio	(City 
of  Norwood v. Horney)	and	oklahoma	(Bd. of  County 
Comm’rs of  Muskogee County v. Lowery),	have	inter-
preted	state	legal	limits	on	the	use	of 	eminent		
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of 	thousands	of 	acres	from	numerous	property	
owners	in	Florida	and	in	virginia).	in	other	cases,	
the	collective	action	problem	might	unfairly	reward	
strategic	holdouts	with	a	substantial	premium,	or	
cause	the	plans	to	fail	altogether,	thus	preventing	
innovation,	economic	growth,	and	the	realization	
of 	genuine	public	preferences.	in	addition,	suc-
cessful	grassroots	organization	for	urban	develop-
ment	and	redevelopment	projects	in	the	united	
states	seems	to	be	limited	to	the	nonprofit	commu-
nity	development	corporations	(CdCs)	and	com-
munity	land	trusts	(CLts),	which	aim	primarily		
at	the	provision	of 	affordable	housing.	
	 the	current	legal	regime	creates	an	uneasy		
dichotomy.	When	the	use	of 	eminent	domain	for	
certain	types	of 	for-profit	developments	is	forbid-
den,	projects	offering	private	and	public	benefits	
may	not	happen.	alternatively,	when	eminent		
domain	is	validated	to	solve	the	anticommons	
problem,	the	government	and	third	parties	that	
take	part	in	the	project	enjoy	the	entire	increment	
in	the	assembled	land	value,	since	compensation		
to	the	previous	landowners	is	based	on	the		 	
preproject	fair	market	value.	
	 a	landowner	restricted	to	such	a	measure	of 	
compensation	is	denied	both	the	“subjective	pre-
mium”	(that	is,	the	unique	value	that	people	often	
place	on	their	properties,	especially	their	homes)	
and	the	chance	for	a	share	in	the	appreciation	
brought	about	by	the	future	project	(Fennell	2004).	
this	compensation	regime	can	seem	unfair,	and	it	
distorts	governmental	decision	making	by	further	
encouraging	use	of 	its	eminent	domain	power	even	
when	it	may	be	socially	undesirable	or	unnecessary	
for	practical	purposes.
	 our	research	proposes	a	novel	solution	for	
“squaring	the	eminent	domain	circle”	when	large-
scale,	for-profit	projects	require	the	assembly	of 	
land	from	private	property	owners.	our	proposed	
model	would	turn	the	landowners	into	pro rata	
shareholders	in	a	development	corporation	that	
would	acquire	unified	ownership	of 	the	land	and	
the	development	project.	

current u.s. and english Legal regimes
the	prevailing	land	use	regulation	and	land	tax	
laws	in	the	united	states	make	the	Kelo	case	and	
the	use	of 	eminent	domain	for	private	development	
particularly	dramatic,	especially	compared	to		
other	countries.	a	private	developer	who	receives	
regulatory	approval	for	a	development	project,	in-

cluding	rezoning	of 	the	land	or	granting	of 	a	build-
ing	permit,	enjoys	nearly	the	entire	increment	to	
the	land	value,	and	bears	only	a	small	portion	of 	
the	total	costs	to	the	government	and	to	affected	
parties	in	the	surrounding	community.	
	 on	one	hand,	following	the	u.s.	supreme	Court	
decisions	in	Nollan v. California Coastal Comm’n	and	
Dolan v. City of  Tigard,	local	governments	are	limited	
in	their	ability	to	require	exactions	from	the	devel-
oper.	on	the	other	hand,	the	u.s.	tax	regime	im-
poses	no	betterment	tax	on	the	increased	value	of 	

Courtesy of Corcoran jennison Companies 
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a holdout’s Last stand

this dramatic photograph illustrates the case of a defiant homeowner in Washington, DC, who refused all  

offers from private developers, even rejecting payments of $2 to $3 million for his 116-year-old townhouse, 

which was assessed for just under $200,000 (Layton 2006). This was not a public project, and eminent domain 

could not be used to force him to transfer his property.

 austin L. Spriggs and his wife, Gladys, have owned this house since 1980, and now use it as an office for the 

family’s small architecture firm. When developers began purchasing property along this area of Massachusetts 

avenue near the Convention Center and union Station in 2003, Spriggs resisted. all his neighbors eventually sold 

their homes and small commercial buildings, but Spriggs could not be persuaded. He became a holdout who 

threatened to prevent the assembly of land along a rapidly redeveloping stretch of prime urban space.

 Two developers working together finally determined they would build around the townhouse. Their plans  

envision a 12-story office building and an upscale condominium that will wrap around the Spriggs house and  

tower above it. In the meantime, the house has been secured at the developers’ expense, and it is monitored  

daily to be sure it does not slip off its tenuous base. 

 The end of this holdout’s story is not yet known, but according to the president of a Maryland-based pizza 

chain, Spriggs intends to open a pizza franchise just in time for the condominium dwellers and office workers  

who will move to his neighborhood during 2007 (Layton 2006).

© Bill O’Leary / The Washington Post
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land	resulting	from	the	governmental	regulatory	
“givings.”	this	state	of 	affairs	presents	the	land-
owners	with	a	“win	all	or	lose	all”	situation:	retain-
ing	their	land	ownership	interests	within	the	proj-
ect	and	enjoying	its	gains,	or	being	unwillingly	
bought	out	through	eminent	domain	for	compen-
sation	based	on	the	preproject	value.	it	is	no	won-
der,	therefore,	that	the	post-Kelo	public	and	legal	
waters	are	so	stormy.
	 in	this	context,	recent	developments	in	england	
offer	an	interesting	comparison.	as	in	the	united	
states,	the	english	legal	regime	gives	governments	
a	broad	mandate	to	assemble	private	land	for	urban	
regeneration	projects	and	to	pass	on	the	land	to	
private	developers.	the	case	of 	Alliance Spring Co 
Ltd v. First Secretary of  State	dealt	with	a	major	re-
development	scheme	resulting	from	the	arsenal	
Football	Club’s	need	for	a	larger	stadium.	validat-
ing	the	use	of 	land	assembly	through	compulsory	
purchase	(eminent	domain)	for	this	mainly	private	
development,	the	court	held	that	the	islington	
Council,	the	local	planning	authority,	was	within	
its	authority	to	take	property	for	the	new	stadium	
and	to	produce	and	promote	a	larger	scheme	
“which	it	regarded	as	a	comprehensive	redevel-
opment	of 	the	area	in	the	public	interest.”	
	 these	governmental	powers	have	been	fur-	
ther	broadened	by	the	Planning	and	Compulsory		
Purchase	act	of 	2004,	which	allows	the	use	of 	
compulsory	purchase	for	development	or	redevel-
opment	that	promotes	or	improves	the	economic,	
social,	or	environmental	“well-being”	of 	the	area	
in	question.	
	 at	the	same	time,	however,	in	contrast	to	the	
united	states	(although	some	american	skeptics	
would	argue	otherwise),	the	english	Crown	holds	
all	landed	property	development	rights	(Connellan	
2002).	in	theory,	private	landowners	have	no		
development	rights	in	their	property	until	these	are	
explicitly	granted	by	a	governmental	agency.	this	
gives	local	governments	in	england	substantial	lati-
tude	both	in	deciding	whether	to	grant	planning	per-
mits	and	in	negotiating	with	the	developer	over		
its	planning	obligations.	
	 an	influential	analysis	of 	housing	supply	in	
england	by	economist	kate	Barker	(2004)	consid-
ered	the	role	of 	planning	obligations	(either	requir-
ing	the	developer	to	perform	certain	actions,	or	
having	him	pay	a	sum	to	the	planning	authority	
that	will	then	itself 	take	the	said	action).	the	Bark-
er	report	suggests	that	planning	obligations	actual-
ly	fulfill	two	different	economic	roles:	as	a	vehicle	

for	compensating	affected	parties	for	the	negative	
externalities	arising	from	the	development,	and		
as	an	informal	tax	on	land	betterment.	
	 Barker	recommended	that	these	two	functions	
be	separated	so	that	planning	obligations	could	be	
scaled	back	and	restricted	to	dealing	with	the	actu-
al	impacts	of 	the	development,	whereas	a	new	tax	
would	extract	some	of 	the	windfall	gain	that	ac-
crues	to	landowners.	this	tax	would	be	passed	on	
to	the	local	community	to	help	share	the	benefits	
of 	growth	and	manage	its	impacts.	it	would	also	
allow	the	community	to	provide	the	infrastructure	
necessary	to	support	housing	growth,	while	still	
preserving	private	development	incentives.	
	 the	government	has	accepted	the	Barker		
recommendations,	and	in	december	2005	issued		
a	consultation	paper	setting	out	the	proposed	fea-
tures	of 	the	new	tax,	Planning-Gain	supplement	
(PGs),	which	“would	capture	a	modest	portion		
of 	the	value	uplift	on	land	for	which	full	planning	
permission	has	been	granted”	(her	Majesty’s	
treasury	2005).	By	doing	so,	england,	which	has	
had	experience	with	betterment	taxes	since	1947,	
seems	on	its	way	to	using	taxation	to	share	the	
benefits	of 	land	value	increments	between	the		
developer	and	the	public	(Connellan	2002).	
	 While	landowners	in	england	face	the	same	
threat	of 	losing	ground	(literally)	for	private	devel-
opments,	the	conflicting	interests	are	at	least	more	
balanced	there,	in	that	the	project’s	developer	must	
share	its	gains	with	the	public.	in	this	respect,	the	
public	element	of 	the	use	of 	compulsory	purchase	
is	more	highly	developed	in	england	than	is	cur-
rently	the	case	in	the	united	states.	yet	even	un-
der	the	english	legal	regime,	let	alone	under	the	
american	(federal)	regime,	landowners	are	not	
only	forced	to	transfer	their	land	for	large-scale	
private	developments	implemented	by	others,	but	
are	compensated	on	the	much	lower	predevelop-
ment	land	values.
	 this	situation	has	prompted	numerous	calls		
for	changes	in	u.s.	legal	doctrine,	using	either	
mechanisms	that	are	already	in	existence	in	other	
countries	(such	as	the	planning	tool	of 	land	read-
justment,	which	is	used	in	many	european	and		
Far	east	countries),	or	on	theoretical	suggestions	
for	reforms,	such	as	changing	the	fair	market	value	
compensation	formula	in	certain	circumstances.	
thomas	Merrill	(1986)	has	suggested	awarding	
condemnees	150	percent	of 	the	fair	market	value	
when	there	are	“suspect”	conditions	in	the	eminent	
domain	process,	such	as	a	high	subjective	value		
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for	the	land,	a	potential	for	rent-seeking	by	the	
government	or	interested	third	parties,	or	fear	of 		
a	deliberate	bypass	of 	potential	market	purchases.	
although	such	a	rule	of 	thumb	of 	increased	com-
pensation	might	have	a	general	deterrent	effect	on	
governments,	it	could	result	in	undercompensation	
or	overcompensation	for	landowners.	in	any	case,	
it	does	not	create	a	reliable	financial	link	to	the	
risks	and	rewards	of 	the	planned	project.	

the Proposed model: a special-Purpose  
development corporation 
	Cases	of 	land	assembly	for	economic	develop-
ment	are	rife	with	market	failures,	and	their	cir-
cumstances	vary	considerably.	some	landowners	
are	not	compensated	for	the	exceptionally	high	
emotional	value	they	place	on	their	land,	while	
others	receive	a	price	that	reflects	not	only	its	mar-
ket	value	but	also	the	harm	caused	to	their	sense	
of 	autonomy.	it	is	exceedingly	difficult,	moreover,	
to	distinguish	a	landowner’s	opportunistic	holdout	
behavior	from	regular	bargaining.	in	addition,	
while	some	development	projects	may	be	promoted	
by	benevolent	public	authorities,	one	cannot	rule	
out	scenarios	in	which	eminent	domain	proceed-
ings	are	initiated	by	opportunistic	private	develop-
ers	who	are	motivated	by	the	below-market	com-
pensation	to	current	landowners.	
	 our	proposed	model	would	restore	market	
mechanisms	to	the	extent	possible	in	such	cases.		
a	market-based	solution	would	take	advantage		

of 	the	market’s	powerful	price	system	to	align	the	
interests	of 	landowners,	public	authorities,	and	
land	developers.	
	 how	does	one	place	the	eminent	domain			
circle	in	the	market	square?	the	answer	is	through	
a	special-purpose	corporation.	the	economist	
ronald	Coase	(1937)	observed	that	firms	are	solu-
tions	that	people	devise	to	overcome	market	fail-
ures,	in	particular	when	parties	fail	to	reach	a		
contractual	agreement	because	they	fear	that	the	
other	party	will	behave	opportunistically.	Firms	
concentrate	the	equity	capital	that	is	crucial	for	
their	functioning	in	a	separate	legal	entity,	a	corpo-
ration.	in	exchange	equity	investors	receive	non-
fixed	claims	against	the	corporation	in	the	form	of 	
shares.	these	shares	are	tradable	and,	in	theory,	
their	price	should	reflect	their	true	economic	value	
as	the	net	present	value	of 	future	corporate	profits.
	 u.s.	law	has	developed	elaborate	doctrines	and	
rules	regarding	corporations	that	can	be	utilized		
to	mitigate	the	problems	that	currently	haunt	emi-
nent	domain.	We	propose	that	a	public	authority	
exercising	its	eminent	domain	powers	for	an	eco-
nomic	development	project	incorporate	a	special-
purpose	development	corporation	(sPdC)	for	that	
project.	this	corporation	may	be	set	up	as	a	sub-
sidiary	of 	a	municipality’s	regular	development	
corporation,	to	which	the	municipality	will	have	
delegated	its	eminent	domain	powers.	For	instance,	
the	City	of 	new	London	delegated	its	eminent	
domain	powers	to	the	new	London	development	
Corporation	(nLdC),	which	in	turn	negotiated	a	
99-year	ground	lease	for	$1	with	Boston-based		
developer	Corcoran	Jennison.	
	 under	our	proposal,	nLdC	would	have	set		
up	a	subsidiary	as	a	sPdC	for	the	Fort	trumbull	
Municipal	development	Project.	next,	the	muni-
cipality	or	a	designated	representative	would	exer-
cise	the	city’s	eminent	domain	power	to	take	the	
private	property	and	then	grant	certain	rights	in	
the	land	(such	as	a	99-year	ground	lease	for	$1)		
to	the	sPdC.	these	rights	would	be	the	sPdC’s	
sole	material	asset.
	 Landowners	whose	land	was	condemned		
would	have	the	choice	of 	two	forms	of 	compen-
sation:	(1)	just	compensation	under	current	law,	
which	is	based	on	the	preproject	fair	market	value;	
or	(2)	shares	in	the	sPdC	in	proportion	to	the	
landowners’	contribution.	From	a	financial	point	
of 	view,	this	would	be	equivalent	to	offering	land-
owners	a	real	option	to	purchase	sPdC	shares		
for	the	equivalent	of 	the	legal	just	compensation,	

F e a t u r e 		squaring	the	eminent	domain	Circle

susette Kelo, 
standing in front 
of her home, 
was the lead 
plaintiff in 
Kelo v. City 
of New London.

C
ourtesy of the Institute for justice
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while	at	the	same	time	granting	them	the	just	com-
pensation	to	cover	the	purchase	cost.	the	sPdC	
would	emerge	from	this	stage	with	numerous	share-
holders.	in	this	scenario,	susette	kelo,	together	
with	ten	other	landowners	of 	Parcel	4a	in	the	Fort	
trumbull	Project,	might	have	received	2.67	per-
cent	of 	the	sPdC	issued	stocks	for	their	2.4-acre	
share	in	the	90-acre	project.	
	 next	we	envision	that	the	sPdC	could	either	
negotiate	land	rights	with	the	private	developer	
who	initiated	the	project,	or	auction	its	land	rights.	
in	many	cases,	the	sole	buyer	would	be	the	same	
developer.	if 	a	bidding	war	ensued	among	several	
private	developers,	it	would	benefit	the	sPdC	and	
its	shareholders.	then	the	sPdC	would	distribute	
the	net	proceeds	from	the	sale	as	dividends	to	its	
shareholders.	in	the	final	stage,	the	sPdC	would	
dissolve	when	its	role	was	finished.	
	 the	proposed	model	thus	separates	the	two	
components	of 	eminent	domain:	just	compensa-
tion;	and	the	taking,	which	remains	an	involuntary	
nonmarket	transaction.	the	justification	for	takings	
in	economic	development	projects	lies	primarily	in	
the	likelihood	of 	market	failure	due	to	collective	
action	problems	and	opportunistic	behavior.	
Whether	eminent	domain	should	be	exercised	in	
such	a	context	is	beyond	the	scope	of 	our	proposal,	
although	the	u.s.	supreme	Court	in	Kelo	approved	
its	use	in	this	way	as	a	constitutional	matter.	
	 our	model	suggests	a	significant	modification	
to	the	just	compensation	component	of 	eminent	
domain.	under	current	law	this	compensation,	
notwithstanding	the	term	“fair	market	value,”	
bears	only	a	weak	relation	to	market	conditions.	
We	propose	to	link	this	compensation	more	closely	
to	market	value.	the	sPdC	shares	of 	landowners	
who	elected	to	receive	them	will	be	transferable,	
and	ideally	these	shares	would	trade	on	a	stock	
market.	if 	the	number	of 	shareholders	is	large	
enough,	the	sPdC	may	face	disclosure	require-
ments	under	federal	or	state	securities	laws.	the	
upshot	is	that	the	sPdC	share	price	will	reflect	the	
best	assessment	of 	the	value	of 	the	entire	land	plot	
in	light	of 	the	planned	development	and	in	light		
of 	publicly	available	information.	the	land-owners-
turned-shareholders	would	be	able	to	sell	their	
shares	outright	or	await	the	dividend	distribution.
	 there	may	be	numerous	permutations	on	the	
basic	scenario	described	above.	For	instance,	the	
municipality	might	participate	in	the	sPdC	in	dif-
ferent	capacities,	especially	if 	public	land	is	includ-
ed	in	the	project.	under	an	alternative	compensa-

tion	scheme,	participating	landowners	may	receive	
shares	based	on	other	additional	factors,	such	as	
property	value.	it	may	also	be	possible	to	allow	
homeowners	to	hedge	against	a	drop	in	the	share	
price	to	avoid	financial	loss	on	the	sale	of 	their	res-
idence.	or,	bidding	for	land	rights	may	take	the	
form	of 	a	tender	offer	for	the	sPdC	shares.	
	 We	intend	to	elaborate	on	these	issues	in	future	
work.	For	now	it	is	enough	to	say	that	the	proposed	
mechanism	will	create	the	right	incentives	for	pri-
vate	developers	and	for	public	authorities	to	exer-
cise	eminent	domain	powers	in	projects	that	are	
truly	welfare	enhancing.	
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Land Lines: What is the focus of  your current research with the Lincoln Institute?
Pedro aBramo:	My	research	aims	to	understand	the	economics	of 	informal	urban	
settlements,	especially	long-established,	consolidated	communities	and	their	relation-
ships	with	formal	real	estate	markets.	i	have	been	working	on	this	theme	for	a		
number	of 	years	in	Brazil	and	in	other	Latin	american	countries,	and	now	collabo-
rate	with	a	network	of 	researchers	who	are	also	affiliated	with	the	institute.	these	
empirical	studies	have	produced	many	counterintuitive	findings	that	contradict	
widely	held	beliefs	about	informal	settlements	(favelas).	
	 For	example,	it	is	often	thought	that	informal	settlers	are	a	fairly	homogenous	
group	in	their	socioeconomic	characteristics.	in	fact,	the	opposite	is	true.	the	socio-
economic	composition	of 	the	favelas	is	more	heterogeneous	than	that	of 	formal	neigh-
borhoods,	in	terms	of 	household	income	as	well	as	ethnic,	religious,	and	cultural	
background.	another	common	belief 	is	that	favela	families	are	for	the	most	part	
stable,	long-term	residents,	suggesting	that	there	is	no	active	land	market	in	such	
settlements.	When	we	compare	property	turnover	rates	in	formal	and	informal	
neighborhoods,	however,	we	find	higher	turnover	rates	in	almost	half 	of 	the	favelas 
analyzed.	research	findings	also	show	that	residential	mobility	in	and	out	of 	favelas	
is	associated	with	socioeconomic	mobility	and	with	the	functioning	of 	land	markets.	

Land Lines: How do informal settlers value land in the favelas? 
Pedro aBramo:	one	would	expect	land	values	among	favelas	to	be	associated	with	
values	in	nearby	formal	neighborhoods.	thus,	a	favela	located	closer	to	a	high-end	
neighborhood	should	command	higher	land	values.	surprisingly,	we	found	no	such	
correlation.	instead	we	found	that	the	social	assessment	system	used	to	value	infor-
mal	settlements	is	quite	different	from	that	used	in	formal	neighborhoods.
	 the	favela is	seen	as	having	strong	community	externalities,	with	active	social	
and	reciprocity	networks	playing	a	critical	role.	another	unique	aspect	of 	the	favela	
is	the	relative	freedom	in	how	to	use	the	land	and	build	one’s	own	house,	an	attri-
bute	that	is	highly	valued.	Land	prices	reflect	the	influence	of 	these	externalities,		
so	the	land	price	gradient	for	the	formal	and	the	informal	parts	of 	the	city	are	quite	
different	and	discontinuous.	We	have	also	found	striking	differences	in	land	prices	
between	formal	and	informal	neighborhoods,	and	in	particular	surprisingly	high	
land	prices	in	certain	otherwise	poorly	located	informal	settlements.	these	findings	
reflect	the	fact	that	the	attributes	used	to	value	each	of 	these	types	of 	settlement		
are	not	ordered	in	the	same	land	price	gradient	continuum.	

Land Lines: Do most favela families own their land? 
Pedro aBramo:	no,	but	the	favelas	have	a	very	active	rental	market.	in	rio	de		
Janeiro,	rental	properties	in	informal	settlements	grew	by	approximately	30	percent	
over	the	last	five	years,	and	similar	trends	were	observed	in	several	other	Latin	amer-
ican	cities.	this	activity	reflects	the	persistence	of 	urban	poverty	and	population	
pressure,	combined	with	the	fact	that	outright	land	occupation,	which	was	com-
mon	in	the	past,	is	no	longer	a	viable	option	in	most	cities.	

Land Lines: How does the favela rental market operate? 
Pedro aBramo:	interestingly,	rents	in	informal	settlements	can	be	higher,	in	rela-
tive	market	prices,	than	rents	in	formal	neighborhoods.	there	may	be	two	explana-
tions	for	this	finding.	First,	the	formal	rental	market	has	requirements	that	many	
informal	sector	workers	cannot	meet,	such	as	a	steady	job	and/or	a	steady	income,	
and	a	guarantor	who	is	a	property	owner	in	the	formal	market.	those	unable	to	
meet	these	requirements	are	diverted	to	the	informal	rental	market,	where	the	add-
ed	demand	accelerates	the	production	and	price	of 	rooms	for	rent	and	lot	subdivi-
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sions	for	building	additional	rental	units.	
the	second	reason	for	the	expansion	of 	
the	rental	market,	especially	in	consolidat-
ed	informal	settlements,	is	their	proximity	
to	employment	opportunities.	the	infor-
mal	rental	market	is	the	only	alternative	
for	lower-income	workers	seeking	to	avoid	
long	commutes	from	the	city	fringes	to	
their	workplaces.	

Land Lines: What other features distinguish  
the favela and the informal economy? 
Pedro aBramo:	there	are	many	exam-
ples	of 	the	complex	rationality	that	drives	
the	economic	behavior	of 	the	favela	dweller.	
the	building	materials	industry	is	a	case	
in	point.	although	self-help	construction	
is	an	important	segment	of 	the	demand	
for	building	materials,	the	materials	sold	
in	informal	settlements	fetch	higher	prices	
than	elsewhere	in	the	city,	and	the	wages	
of 	construction	workers	also	are	higher.	
to	compensate	for	these	price	distortions,	
families	use	progressive	and	mutual	help	
building	techniques,	phasing	the	building	
process	according		to	their	capacity	to	
pay,	and	mobilizing	family	and	friends		
as	part	of 	a	reciprocity	network.	
	 the	prices	of 	food	and	other	goods	
also	tend	to	be	higher	in	local	stores	than	
in	nearby	formal	neighborhoods.	never-
theless,	families	in	informal	settlements	
continue	to	buy	from	local	vendors	be-
cause	they	gain	access	to	informal	credit	
and	the	benefit	of 	proximity.	as	a	result,	
informal	settlements	offer	far	more	than	
residential	options.	Many	have	vigorous	
commercial	activities	ranging	from	funer-
al	houses	to	internet	cafes,	major	fast	food	
chains,	and	branches	of 	banking	agencies.

Land Lines: Does insecure tenure in the favela 
affect land prices? 
Pedro aBramo: Land	prices	apparently	
are	not	as	affected	by	the	lack	of 	formal	
property	titles	as	was	previously	thought,	
because	tenure	is	not	seen	as	insecure;	in	
consolidated	informal	settlements	prop-
erty	title	is	not	a	priority	for	most	families.	
Property	rights	are	seen	as	legitimate	once	
a	family	invests	in	the	property	and	occu-
pies	it	over	a	period	of 	time.	Given	this	
customary	property	rights	concept,	we	
would	not	expect	prices	to	rise	if 	property	
titles	were	issued,	but	this	is	a	hypothesis	
that	still	needs	to	be	more	thoroughly	test-

ed.	it	is	possible,	however,	that	the	process	
of 	land	title	regularization	and	enforcement	
of 	urbanization	standards	in	informal	
settlements	may	be	a	negative	externality	
for	the	residents,	because	such	a	change	
would	eliminate	the	freedom	to	build	and	
divide	lots,	which	represent	a	very	impor-
tant	asset	for	the	families	involved.

Land Lines: Do you mean that government 
programs to upgrade informal settlements may 
have detrimental effects? 
Pedro aBramo:	Preliminary	evidence	
suggests	that	the	effects	on	land	prices	of 	
government	programs	to	regularize	ten-
ure	and	introduce	higher	urbanization	
standards	in	consolidated	informal	settle-
ments	are	rather	modest	because	prices	
are	already	at	the	top	of 	the	affordability	
threshold	of 	their	clientele.	in	the	short	
run,	the	“announcement	impact”	causes	
a	speculative	reaction	that	inflates	prices	
in	the	expectation	of 	a	better	habitat	in	
the	future.	But	in	the	medium	and	long	
run,	prices	tend	to	fall	back	to	prepro-
gram	levels	or,	if 	the	improvements	made	
were	in	fact	significant,	stabilize	at	a	
slightly	higher	level.	
	 the	same	is	not	true	in	new	informal	
subdivisions	where	the	prospect	of 	basic	
services	provision	has	a	significant	effect	
on	land	prices.	the	anticipation	of 	infra-
structure	modifies	the	marketing	strategy	
of 	the	informal	developer,	who	capitalizes	
the	future	betterment	in	the	lot	price	and	
acts	as	a	futures	trader.	such	developers	
operating	in	the	periphery	of 	Latin	amer-
ican	cities	realize	large	profits,	and	land	
prices	remain	high	in	the	short	and	medi-
um	term,	whether	infrastructure	provision	
takes	place	or	not.	

Land Lines: What are the most critical issues 
to be addressed in further research? 
Pedro aBramo: our	work	suggests	that	
we	don’t	know	enough	about	several	im-
portant	linkages	and	discontinuities	be-
tween	the	formal	and	informal	urban	land	
markets,	especially	the	policy	implications	
of 	increased	competition	as	these	markets	
intersect	and	the	potential	for	integrating	
the	informal	areas	into	the	urban	fabric.	
another	important	issue	is	to	better	un-
derstand	how	and	why	the	informal	mar-
ket	often	provides	the	most	realistic	and	
rational	option	for	low-income	families,	

even	when	formal	alternatives	are	avail-
able.	this	also	has	important	policy	im-
plications	as	it	affects	the	sustainability	of 	
both	public	and	private	alternatives	pro-
vided	in	the	formal	market	for	low-in-
come	families.	in	particular,	we	need	to	
understand	the	role	played	by	tacit	norms	
and	the	alleged	land	use	flexibility	provid-
ed	by	informal	land	markets	in	Latin	
america.	

Land Lines: What informal land market  
indicators should we be paying attention to?
Pedro aBramo:	it	is	fundamental	to	de-
velop	and	test	indicators	that	increase	the		
visibility	of 	key	attributes	relevant	to	the	
functioning	of 	these	markets.	For	exam-
ple,	indicators	of 	property	turnover,	the	
origin	and	destiny	of 	the	parties	involved		
in	the	transaction	(i.e.,	family	relocation		
patterns),	and	the	attributes	contributing	
to	price	variations	directly	address	the	
essence	of 	these	active	informal	markets.	
	 to	construct	these	indicators	requires	
a	great	deal	of 	raw	empirical	data,	but	
the	results	fully	compensate	the	costs	of 	
collecting	and	analyzing	such	data,	given	
the	need	to	dismiss	myths	and	guide	urban	
policy	for	the	poor.	i’m	also	convinced	
that—given	the	magnitude	of 	these	settle-
ments—the	research	on	the	functioning	
of 	informal	land	markets	is	actually	indis-
pensable	to	understanding	formal	land	
markets	and	ultimately	how	Latin	ameri-
can	cities	are	currently	being	produced.

Land Lines: What are the main difficulties  
in gathering information about informal land 
markets?
Pedro aBramo: there	are	many	stories	
on	this	topic	and	one	could	write	a	com-
plete	fieldwork	guide	about	it,	as	anthro-
pologists	do.	applying	survey	question-
naires	in	informal	settlements	is	not	an	easy	
task	and	is	often	performed	under	stress-
ful	conditions.	We	have	found	that	success	
in—if 	not	the	actual	ability	to	perform—
field	work	in	the	favelas	requires	working	
closely	with	local	leaders	and	having	them	
escort	researchers	during	the	data	collec-
tion.	some	of 	the	indicators	that	our	re-
search	produces	expose	fear	and	suffering.	
at	the	same	time,	they	reflect	the	enthusi-
asm	of 	a	research	team	that	is	sure	their	
work	will,	somehow,	help	improve	the	
living	conditions	of 	the	urban	poor.	 	
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r e s e a r c h  fellowships
david c. Lincoln fellowships 
in Land Value taxation, 
2006–2007

the	david	C.	Lincoln	Fellowships	
in	Land	value	taxation	(Lvt)	
were	established	in	1999	to	devel-

op	academic	and	professional	interest	in	
this	topic	through	support	for	major	re-
search	projects.	the	fellowship	program	
honors	david	C.	Lincoln,	former	chair-
man	of 	the	Lincoln	Foundation	and	
founding	chairman	of 	the	Lincoln	in-
stitute,	and	his	long-standing	interest	in	
Lvt.	the	program	encourages	scholars	
and	practitioners	to	undertake	new	work	
in	this	field,	either	in	the	basic	theory	of 	
Lvt	or	its	applications.	these	research	
projects	add	to	the	body	of 	knowledge	
and	understanding	of 	Lvt	as	a	compo-
nent	of 	contemporary	fiscal	systems	in	
countries	throughout	the	world.	
	 the	dCL	fellowships	announced	here	
constitute	the	seventh	group	to	be	award-
ed,	and	several	recipients	are	continuing	
projects	from	last	year.	the	deadline	for	
the	next	annual	application	process	is		
september	1,	2007.	For	more	informa-
tion,	contact	fellowships@lincolninst.edu	or	
visit	the	institute’s	Web	site	at	http://www.
lincolninst.edu/education/dcl_fellowships.asp.	

albina aleksiene 
Chief of Market Data Analysis Division 
State Enterprise Centre of Registers  
Vilnius, Lithuania

arvydas Bagdonavicius 
Deputy Director General  
Vilnius Gediminas Technical University

arturas Kaklauskas
Chair, Department of Construction  
Economics 
Vilnius Gediminas Technical University

development and application of a  
market-Based Land mass appraisal  
on-Line system for Land taxation

the	Lithuanian	state	enterprise	Centre	
of 	registers	has	developed	a	computer-
ized	system	of 	mass	appraisal	of 	land	and	
buildings,	which	is	used	mainly	for	taxa-
tion	purposes.	to	improve	the	accuracy	
of 	this	system	we	have	begun	to	develop	
market-based	land	mass	appraisal	on-line	
system.	Previous	fellowships	have	enabled	
us	to	implement	the	project	and	perform	
the	comparative	analysis	of 	the	software	

and	intelligent	automation	applications	
for	land	taxation	in	developed	countries	
and	in	Lithuania,	and	to	prepare	recom-
mendations	on	how	to	improve	the	effici-
ency	levels	for	a	Web-based	land	taxation	
system.	the	present	fellowship	is	focused	
on	the	further	development	of 	the	system	
and	its	practical	implementation.

spencer Banzhaf
Associate Professor 
Department of Economics 
Andrew Young School of Policy Studies 
Georgia State University

how “smart” is the split-rate Property 
tax? evidence from growth Patterns  
in Pennsylvania
urban	sprawl	has	become	a	policy	con-
cern	of 	national	prominence.	Land	or	
split-rate	taxes	are	one	potential	way		
to	address	this	issue.	in	theory,	such	taxes	
can	reduce	sprawl	by	increasing	the	capi-
tal/land	ratio.	however,	this	hypothesis	
has	been	subjected	to	few	empirical	tests.	
Moreover,	even	in	theory,	increased	capi-
tal/land	ratios	need	not	imply	less	sprawl	
if 	housing	quality	or	size	increase	instead	
of 	the	number	of 	housing	units.	this	re-
search	would	further	explore	this	point	by	
empirically	testing	whether	the	split-rate	
tax	reduces	sprawl—the	policy	variable	
of 	actual	interest—and	to	what	extent		
it	increases	housing	quality	or	size.	

edward coulson
Associate Professor 
Department of Economics 
Penn State University

asset Portfolios and the neutrality  
of the Land tax

a	neglected	aspect	of 	Martin	Feldstein’s	
famous	1977	rejection	of 	the	neutrality		
of 	the	land	tax	is	that	risk	considerations	
may	affect	that	neutrality.	differences	in	
risk	and	return	make	land	and	other	as-
sets	imperfect	substitutes	in	the	portfolio	
and	a	land	tax	reduces	both	the	risk	and	
return	to	land.	this	proposal	will	assess	
the	empirical	content	of 	this	non-neutral-
ity	argument	for	residential	housing	by	
recognizing	that	for	homeowners	the	“other	
asset”	is	housing	capital.	the	annual	hous-
ing	survey	will	be	used	to	estimate	risk	
and	return	measures	for	the	two	assets	
and	to	calibrate	Feldstein’s	model.

john L. mikesell
Professor and Director 
Master of Public Affairs Program 
School of Public and Environmental  
Affairs 
Indiana University, Bloomington

c. Kurt zorn
Professor and Associate Dean 
School of Public and Environmental  
Affairs  
Indiana University, Bloomington

Land Value taxation to support Local 
government in russia: a case study  
of saratov oblast

in	year	three	of 	this	project,	research		
will	continue	on	the	movement	within	the	
russian	Federation	toward	basing	land	
taxes	on	cadastral	value	rather	than	nor-
mative	measures	of 	valuation.	the	sara-
tov	oblast	will	continue	to	be	used	as	a	
case	study	to	analyze	how	this	market-
informed	basis	of 	valuation	of 	land	is	
developing.	a	specific	focus	of 	this	year’s	
research	will	be	to	gain	a	better	under-
standing	of 	the	variations	and	trends	in	
valuation	of 	land	in	urban	settlements	
and	to	analyze	assessments	across	types		
of 	land	use,	including	types	examined		
in	earlier	years	of 	the	project.	

rachel Weber
Associate Professor 
Urban Planning and Policy Program 
University of Illinois at Chicago

ask and ye shall receive:  
Predicting the successful appeal  
of Property tax assessments
how	does	the	relative	lack	of 	compar-
able	sales	in	a	neighborhood	influence	the	
frequency	of 	property	assessment	appeal	
applications	and	their	likelihood	of 	suc-
cess?	using	a	data	set	of 	appeals	applica-
tions	submitted	and	decided	in	Chicago	
between	1998	and	2003,	we	estimate	the	
probability	of 	successful	appeals	for	resi-
dentially	zoned	property	as	a	function	of 	
market	activity	and	relevant	independent	
variables.	We	are	interested	in	testing	the	
hypothesis	that	appeals	are	both	more	
common	and	more	successful	in	thicker	
markets	where	information	about	compa-
rable	sales	is	readily	available.	the	appeals	
process	can	exacerbate	a	lack	of 	assessment	
uniformity	if 	appeals	success	is	correlated	
with	other	neighborhood	and	site-specific	
attributes.
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r e s e a r c h  fellowships
Planning and urban form  
fellowships, 2006–2007

the	research	Fellowships	in		
Planning	and	development	were	
established	in	2004	to	encourage	

and	support	research	on	land	planning	
and	development	topics	related	to	the	
institute’s	research	agenda.	in	2006–	
2007	two	fellowships	have	been	awarded	
through	the	reorganized	department	of 	
Planning	and	urban	Form,	which	is	inter-
ested	in	planning	and	the	built	environ-
ment,	with	a	particular	focus	on	three	
themes:	spatial	externalities	and	multi-
jurisdictional	governance	issues;	the	in-
terplay	of 	public	and	private	interests		
in	the	use	of 	land;	and	land	policy,	land	

conservation,	and	the	environment.	
	 the	next	application	deadline	for	
these	fellowships	is	september	15,	2007.	
For	more	information,	contact	fellowships@ 
lincolninst.edu	or	visit	the	institute’s	Web	
site	at	http://www.lincolninst.edu/education/
fellowships.asp.	

edward j. Blakely 
Professor
Planning Research Centre
Faculty of Architecture 
University of Sydney, Australia 
and 
Visiting Professor in Urban and  
Regional Studies 
Department of Planning and Urban Studies
University of New Orleans, Louisiana

urban Planning and settlement design 
in a climate change environment

Global	climate	changes	threaten	cities	
worldwide.	the	recent	events	in	new		
orleans	in	the	united	states	and	in	innis-
fail	in	australia,	both	at	similar	latitudes,	
graphically	illustrate	devastating	changes	
in	natural	systems	near	densely	popu-
lated	communities.	this	project	will	bring	
together	current	scientific	knowledge	on	
climate	change	for	modelling	and	design-
ing	new	urban	settlements,	as	well	as	retro-
fitting	old	ones	by	knowing	the	risk	and	
adaptation	strategies	that	can	be	applied	
to	communities	threatened	by	various	cli-
mate	change	scenarios.	this	project	will	
lead	to	the	design	of 	more	robust	visual-
ization	and	analytical	tools	to	support	
policies	and	implementation	measures,	
thus	allowing	for	the	creation	of 	urban	
settlement	systems	that	better	respond		
to	natural	events	such	as	cyclones,	high	
temperatures,	storms,	fires,	and	floods.

shawn cole
Assistant Professor of Finance  
Harvard Business School 

rema hanna
Assistant Professor of Public Policy  
and Economics 
Wagner Graduate School of Public  
Service 
New York University 

Petia topalova
Economist 
Macroeconomic Studies Division 
International Monetary Fund 
Washington, DC 

the effect of transportation infra- 
structure and environmental Quality  
on Land Value: evidence from two  
natural experiments in india

urban	areas	are	becoming	an	increasing-
ly	essential	engine	for	economic	growth	in	
developing	countries,	thus	emphasizing	
the	critical	importance	of 	land	planning	
policies.	yet,	the	efficiency	of 	expanding	
cities	is	often	constrained	by	problems	
such	as	traffic	congestion,	high	levels	of 	
pollution,	and	poor	housing	stock.	these	
inefficiencies	may	be	due	to	a	lack	of 	un-
derstanding	of 	many	aspects	of 	urban	
land	use	in	developing	countries.	We	pro-
pose	to	use	two	natural	experiments	in	
delhi,	india,	(the	introduction	of 	a	metro,	
and	reduction	in	air	pollution)	to	increase	
our	understanding	of 	how	these	improve-
ments	in	the	built	environment	affect		
land	values.	

graduate student fellowship application deadlines

dissertation fellowships

the	Lincoln	institute	has	opened	its	annual	funding	cycle	to	review	applica-
tions	for	the	dissertation	Fellowship	Program,	for	projects	that	focus	on	land	
use	planning,	land	markets,	and	land-related	taxation	policies	in	the	united	
states	and	selected	other	parts	of 	the	world.	this	fellowship	program	demon-
strates	the	Lincoln	institute’s	commitment	to	provide	financial	support	to	doc-
toral	students	who	will	contribute	to	land	and	tax	policy	research	and	will	de-
velop	new	ideas	to	guide	policy	makers.	the	program	provides	an	important	
link	between	the	institute’s	educational	mission	and	its	research	objectives	by	
supporting	scholars	early	in	their	careers.	
	 the	institute	will	award	a	limited	number	of 	dissertation	fellowships	of 	
$10,000	each	for	the	2008	fiscal	year,	starting	July	1,	2007.	as	part	of 	the		
program,	all	recipients	are	invited	to	present	their	work	to	other	fellows	and	
institute	faculty	in	a	seminar	at	Lincoln	house.	to	download	a	copy	of 	the		
dissertation	Fellowship	Program	application	guidelines	and	forms,	and	to	learn	
about	the	work	of 	current	fellows,	visit	the	institute’s	Web	site	at	http://www.
lincolninst.edu/education/fellowships.asp	or	request	information	by	e-mail	at fellow-
ships@lincolninst.edu.	an	electronic	version	of 	the	complete	application	must			
be	received	at	the	institute	by	the	deadline	date	of 	March	1,	2007.

international student fellowships

the	institute’s	Program	on	Latin	america	and	the	Caribbean	offers	fellowships	
to	doctoral	and	master’s	students	at	universities	in	that	region.	applications	for	
these	fellowships	are	due	March	1,	2007.	the	program	also	cosponsors,	with	
the	City	studies	Program	at	the	national	autonomous	university	of 	Mexico,	
the	FeXsu	(Formación	de	expertos	en	suelo	urbano)	fellowship,	available	to	
graduate	students	writing	theses	on	urban	land	policy	issues.		 	
	 the	institute’s	China	Program	also	awards	doctoral	and	master’s	thesis		
fellowships	to	graduate	students	attending	universities	in	asia	and	researching	
land	and	tax	policy	in	the	People’s	republic	of 	China.	Fellows	participate	in		
a	workshop	in	China	to	present	their	proposals	and	receive	comments	from	an	
international	expert	panel.	applications	for	these	China	Program	fellowships	
are	due	april	1,	2007.
	 to	learn	more,	visit	the	fellowships	Web	site	at	http://www.lincolninst.edu/
education/fellowships.asp	or	contact	fellowships@lincolninst.edu.
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r e s e a r c h  fellowships

darby Bradley, president of 

the Vermont Land Trust and 

a longtime champion of land 

conservation, is the first recipi-

ent of the Kingsbury Browne 

Fellowship at the Lincoln Insti-

tute of Land Policy. named after 

Boston tax attorney Kingsbury 

Browne (1922–2005), the fel-

lowship will support Bradley’s 

lecturing, writing, and mentoring 

projects for  one year beginning 

january 1, 2007. 

 “I am honored to be the recipient of this award from a conser-

vation community that has accomplished so much,” said Bradley. 

“Kingsbury Browne had a big vision: to transform land trusts from 

small, isolated groups to a national movement. Twenty-five years 

later, we obviously succeeded.”

 Browne is credited as one of the founder’s of america’s modern 

land  trust movement. In 1980, as a fellow himself at the Lincoln 

Institute, Browne first envisioned a national network of land trusts 

and persuaded the Institute to convene the first- ever gathering of 

land conservation leaders from coast to coast. The result was the 

Land Trust alliance, formed in 1982 as the Land Trust Exchange to 

advance the mission of land trusts. now this network of more than 

1,500 land trusts throughout the united States has conserved 

more than 34 million acres. 

 The Kingsbury Browne Fellowship was announced in October,  

in conjunction with the Kingsbury Browne Conservation Leadership 

award, also given to Darby Bradley by the Land Trust alliance at its 

national Land Conservation Conference in nashville, Tennessee. The 

award was presented by LTa president rand Wentworth and former 

LTa president jean Hocker, a current member of the Lincoln Institute 

board. Hocker commended Bradley as “a humble man who has  

dedicated his life to conservation. It is truly inspiring to see how 

much one passionate and dedicated person can do over a rela- 

tively short period of time.”

 Bradley has served at the Vermont Land Trust for 25 years as 

counsel and president, working with the group’s founder to set up 

the organization and complete some of its early conservation proj-

ects. During his tenure, VLT has helped landowners in communities 

throughout the state to permanently protect more than 440,000 

acres—roughly 7.5 percent of Vermont’s privately owned land.   

a Dartmouth College graduate, he received a law degree from  

university of Washington Law School in 1972. 

darby Bradley named first Kingsbury Browne fellow recent Working Papers	

the	Lincoln	institute	Web	site	hosts	more	than	440	
working	papers	on	a	vast	array	of 	land	use	and	tax	
policy	topics	by	researchers	whose	work	has	been	

supported	by	the	institute.	the	following	papers	have	been	
posted	recently	for	free	downloading	at	http://www.lincolninst.
edu/pubs/workingpapers.asp.	

richard	almy
Improving the Valuation of  Large Commercial 
Properties for real estate tax Purposes

ellen	M.	Bassett,	John	schweitzer	and	sarah	Panken
understanding Housing abandonment and Owner 
Decision-Making in Flint, Michigan: an exploratory 
analysis

arnold	Chandler,	G.	thomas	kingsley,	Josh	kirschenbaum		 	
and	kathryn	L.s.	Pettit	
the Potential of  Parcel-Based GIS in Community 
Development and urban LandManagement

Jeffrey	Chapman
What Happens When a Large City Doesn’t  Have   
a Property tax, but attempts to enact One: a Case  
Study of  Mesa, arizona

Mary	edwards
State and Local revenues Beyond the Property tax

Jennifer	evans-Cowley
Development exactions: Process and Planning Issues

Jennifer	hrabchak	Molinsky
Landowners on the Metropolitan Fringe: results from  
a Survey of  Owners in Four u.S. Metropolitan areas

harvey	M.	Jacobs
the “taking” of  europe: Globalizing the american  
Ideal of  Private Property?

Mukesh	kumar
Geographical Scope of  university expansion and its 
Impact on Land and Housing Markets: a Method and  
its Demonstration with a Case Study of  an urban 
university

shishir	Mathur
using General Obligation Debt to Finance Park   
and recreation Public Improvements: the Case of    
San Jose, California

Brent	d.	ryan	and	rachel	Weber
Does urban Design Influence Property Values in  
High-Poverty urban Neighborhoods?

Jeffrey	o.	sundberg
Voting for Public Funding of  Open Space

Jeffrey	o.	sundberg	and	richard	F.	dye
tax and Property Value effects of  Conservation 
easements

rachel	n.	Weber	and	daniel	P.	McMillen
Valuing Land and Improvements in thin Markets: Does 
the Frequency of  Sales Cause Property tax Inequities?

©
 joseph K

akareka

armando carbonell (right) of the 
Lincoln institute congratulates 
darby Bradley at the Land trust 
alliance conference in october.
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the	american	dream	of 	a	 single-
family	 home	 on	 its	 own	 expanse	
of 	yard	still	captures	the	imagina-

tion.	But	with	100	million	more	people	ex-
pected	in	the	united	states	by	2050,	rising	
energy	 and	 transportation	 costs,	 disap-
pearing	farmland	and	open	space,	and	the	
clear	 need	 for	 greater	 energy	 efficiency	

Visualizing density

Visualizing density 

By julie Campoli and alex S. MacLean  
Published by the Lincoln Institute of Land Policy 
2007 / 160 pages / Paper / $39.95
ISBn 978-1-55844-171-2

a CD of the density catalog is include in each  
book to facilitate the noncommercial use of  
nearly 1,000 aerial photographs in public  
discussions and education programs. 

ordering information 
Contact Lincoln Institute at  
www.lincolninst.edu

borhoods	across	 the	country,	noting	den-
sity	in	housing	units	per	acre	for	each	site.	
Four	photographs	of 	each	location	are	in-
cluded—close-up,	context,	neighborhood,	
and	 plan	 views—to	 provide	 an	 impartial	
and	comparative	view	of 	the	many	ways	to	
design	neighborhoods.
	 this	book	grew	out	of 	a	series	of 	Lin-
coln	 institute	 courses	 of 	 the	 same	 name	
taught	 by	 Campoli	 and	 MacLean	 since	
2003.	Participants	 in	 those	classes	 shared	
many	 stories	 of 	 concentrated	 develop-
ments	rejected	outright	or	forced	to	reduce	
the	 number	 of 	 housing	 units.	 this	 con-
firmed	the	authors’	belief 	that	there	was	a	
clear	need	for	a	better	way	to	present	den-
sity	to	the	public.	
	 For	many	americans	density	 is	associ-
ated	with	ugliness,	crowding,	and	conges-
tion,	 even	 though	 it	 can	 be	 shown	 that,	
when	 properly	 planned	 and	 designed,	
higher	density	can	save	land,	energy,	and	
dollars.	Moreover,	many	people	have	diffi-
culty	 estimating	 density	 from	 visual	 cues	
or	 distinguishing	 quantitative	 (measured)	

and	 qualitative	 (perceived)	 density.	 We	
tend	to	overestimate	the	density	of 	monot-
onous,	 amenity-poor	 developments	 and	
underestimate	 the	 density	 of 	 well-de-
signed,	 attractive	 projects,	 thereby	 rein-
forcing	the	negative	stereotypes.	a	prima-
ry	objective	of 	this	work	is	to	correct	these	
misperceptions.	as	Campoli	 stated at	 the	
Massachusetts	smart	Growth	Conference	
in	Worcester,	Massachusetts	in	december,	
“We	 don’t	 have	 a	 density	 problem.	 We	
have	a	design	problem.”
	 Bill	Mckibben,	scholar	in	residence	at	
Middlebury	College	 in	vermont	 and	au-
thor	of 	Deep Economy: the Wealth of  Commu-
nities and the Durable Future (times	 Books,	
2007)	 and	 The End of  Nature	 (random	
house,	 2006),	 said	 that	 Visualizing Density	
“makes	 an	 abstract	 concept—density—
completely	real	and	easy	to	understand,	to	
feel.	 Planning	board	members,	 town	 zon-
ing	officials,	or	anyone	charged	with	figur-
ing	out	 the	vexing	 future	of 	our	physical	
landscape	will	profit	 from	reading	 it,	and	
find	pleasure,	too.”

◗  a B o u t  t h e  a u t h o r s
. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .

Julie Campoli	 is	 a	 landscape	 architect,	
land	planner,	and	principal	of 	terra	Fir-
ma	urban	design	in	Burlington,	vermont.	
she	 has	 developed	 innovative	 graphic	
techniques	 to	 illuminate	 land	 use	 issues,	
and	 has	 presented	 many	 workshops	 and	
lectures	 on	 issues	 of 	 landscape	 change,	
sprawl,	 and	 density.	 Contact:	 terrafirma@
burlingtontelecom.net 

alex S. MacLean,	a	pilot,	photographer,	
trained	architect,	 and	principal	of 	Land-
slides	 aerial	 Photography	 in	 Cambridge,	
Massachusetts,	has	documented	the	histo-
ry	 and	 evolution	 of 	 the	 land	 and	 the	
changes	brought	by	human	intervention	in	
numerous	 books,	 journals,	 and	 exhibi-
tions.	Contact:	alex@landslides.com

and	 reduced	 global	 warming	 emissions,	
the	future	built	environment	must	include	
more	density.
	 Consumer	demand	for	more	walkable,	
mixed-use,	 and	 concentrated	 neighbor-
hoods	 is	already	on	the	rise	among	some	
demographic	groups—70	million	retiring	
baby	 boomers,	 for	 example,	 and	 young	
professionals	 seeking	 transit-oriented	 de-
velopment	 for	 shorter	 commutes.	But	 for	
others,	density	continues	to	have	negative	
connotations.	 in	 many	 established	 urban	
neighborhoods,	 concerns	 about	 traffic	
congestion	and	parking,	and	strains	on	in-
frastructure,	schools,	and	parks	have	led	to	
resistance	to	more	concentrated	settlement	
patterns.
	 into	 this	 context,	 landscape	 architect	
and	land	planner	Julie	Campoli	and	aerial	
photographer	 alex	 s.	 MacLean	 have	
joined	forces	with	the	Lincoln	institute	to	
create	a	full-color,	richly	illustrated	book	to	
help	 planners,	 designers,	 public	 officials,	
and	citizens	better	understand,	and	better	

communicate	 to	 others,	 the	 concept	 of 	
density	as	it	applies	to	the	residential	envi-
ronment.
 Visualizing Density includes	an	essay	on	
the	 density	 challenge	 facing	 the	 united	
states,	an	 illustrated	manual	on	planning	
and	 designing	 for	 “good”	 density,	 and	 a	
catalog	 of 	 more	 than	 250	 diverse	 neigh-
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new Lincoln institute Book
 

the	publication	of 	this	volume	of-
fers	an	occasion	to	revisit	an	ear-
lier	work, European Spatial Planning,	

also	 edited	 by	 andreas	 Faludi	 and	 pub-
lished	 by	 the	 Lincoln	 institute	 of 	 Land	
Policy	in	2002.	one	of 	the	Lincoln	insti-
tute’s	goals	for	that	book	was	to	familiarize	
american	 planners	 with	 the	 european		
approach	 to	 transnational	 planning,	 and	
possibly	 to	 apply	 analogous	 transbound-
ary	thinking	to	planning	across	state	lines	
within	 the	 u.s.	 federal	 system.	 the	 dif-	
ficulty	 of 	 such	 a	 conceptual	 transfer	 was	
acknowledged,	and	it	is	thus	gratifying	to	
note	the	considerable	recent	interest	in	the	
united	 states	 in	 a	 new	 “megaregional”	
planning	 strategy	 that	 crosses	 all	 sorts	of 	
boundaries—municipal,	metropolitan,	state,	
and	even	national	borders.	
	 in	 this	 volume,	 based	 on	 papers	 first	
presented	 in	 vienna	 in	 the	 summer	 of 	
2005,	the	authors	have	taken	up	territorial	
cohesion	 as	 a	 kind	 of 	 successor	 concept		
to	the	european	spatial	development	Per-
spective.	the	question	posed	here	is	wheth-
er	there	are	lessons	for	u.s.	planners	to	be	
found	 in	 the	 european	 experience,	 and,	
more	 tentatively,	whether	 it	 is	possible	 to	
reflect	back	to	europe	any	useful	 insights	
based	on	an	american	view	of 	the	world.	
	 the	 title	 indicates	 that	 fundamental	
ideas	 about	 europe,	 with	 its	 distinct		
“model	of 	society,”	lie	behind	the	concept	
of 	 territorial	 cohesion,	which	can	be	un-
derstood	 as	 a	 goal	 of 	 spatial	 equity	 that	
tends	 to	 favor	 development-in-place	 over	
selective	migration	to	locations	of 	greater	
opportunity.	this	approach	contrasts	with	
an	american	 social	model	 that	views	 the	
equity	 principle	 behind	 territorial	 cohe-
sion	 to	 be	 diametrically	 opposed	 to	 the		
efficiency	principle	based	on	free	mobility	
of 	labor.	the	european	model	is	a	strate-
gy	 based	 on	 “need”	 rather	 than	 “poten-
tial,”	as	one	conference	participant	noted.	
a	 willingness	 to	 make	 this	 trade-off 	 be-
tween	potentially	higher	productivity	and	
a	particularly	rooted	conception	of 	place	
is	indicative	of 	the	difference	between	the	
two	models	of 	society.	

territorial cohesion and the european model of society

territorial cohesion and the  
european model of society

Edited by andres Faludi
Published by the Lincoln Institute  
of Land Policy
2007 / 240 pages / Paper / $25.00 
ISBn 978-1-55844-166-8

ordering information 
Contact Lincoln Institute at  
www.lincolninst.edu

	 apart	from	the	obvious	legal,	political,	
social,	 and	 cultural	 differences	 between	
the	 united	 states	 and	 the	 european	
union,	it	is	often	noted	that	the	eu,	now	
numbering	25	countries,	contains	a	popu-
lation	 50	 percent	 larger	 than	 that	 of 	 the	
united	 states	 within	 less	 than	 half 	 the	
land	area,	yielding	a	population	density	of 	
almost	 300	 per	 square	 mile	 versus	 only	
about	 85	 per	 square	 mile	 in	 the	 united	
states.	yet	the	more	urbanized	parts	of 	the	
united	states	 are	beginning	 to	 approach	
european	 densities.	 the	 14-state	 north-
east	 megaregion,	 for	 example,	 with	 ap-
proximately	52	million	people	in	188,380	
square	miles,	weighs	in	at	more	than	275	
people	 per	 square	 mile.	 this	 trend	 sug-
gests	that	at	least	physical	planning	around	
infrastructure,	 especially	 high-speed	 rail,	
could	 be	 informed	 by	 european	 prece-
dents.

	 the	 hope	 is	 that	 this	 second	 publica-
tion	in	the	series	will	provide	new	inspira-
tion	based	on	further	understanding	of 	the	
relationship	of 	 territorial	 cohesion	 to	 the	
european	model	of 	society	and	its	possible	
applications	across	the	atlantic	ocean.

contents
		1.		the	european	Model	of 	society,		

Andreas Faludi
		2.		the	origins	of 	territorial	Cohesion	

and	the	vagaries	of 	its	trajectory,	
Jacques Robert

		3.		territorial	Cohesion:	the	underlying	
discourses,	Bas Waterhout

		4.		territorial	Cohesion	and	the		
european	Model	of 	society:	French	
Perspectives,	Jean Peyrony

		5.		territorial	Cohesion,	the	european	
social	Model,	and	spatial	Policy		
research,	Simin Davoudi

		6.		delivering	territorial	Cohesion:		
european	Cohesion	Policy	and	the	
european	Model	of 	society,	John 
Bachtler	and	Laura Polverari

		7.		territorial	development	Policies	in	
the	european	Model	of 	society,		
Roberto Camagni

		8.		Chasing	a	Moving	target:	territorial	
Cohesion	Policy	in	a	europe	with	
uncertain	Borders,	Jean-François Drevet

		9.		the	vienna-Bratislava-Györ	triangle:	
the	european	Model	of 	society	in	
action,	Gabriele Tatzberger

10.	unraveling	europe’s	spatial		
structure	through	spatial	visioning,	
Wil Zonneveld

◗  a B o u t  t h e  e d i t o r
. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .

andreas Faludi	is	a	professor	at	otB		
research	institute	for	housing,	urban	
and	Mobility	studies,	delft	university	of 	
technology	in	the	netherlands.	he	has	
written	extensively	on	planning	theory	
and	on	dutch	and	european	planning.	
Contact:	a.faludi@ipact.nl
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courses and conferences

the	education	programs	listed	here	
are	offered	for	diverse	audiences	
of 	elected	and	appointed	officials,	

policy	advisers	and	analysts,	taxation	and	
assessing	officers,	planning	and	develop-
ment	practitioners,	business	and	commu-
nity	leaders,	scholars	and	advanced	stu-
dents,	and	concerned	citizens.	For	more	
information	about	the	agenda,	faculty,	ac-
commodations,	tuition,	fees,	and	registra-
tion	procedures,	visit	the	Lincoln	institute	
Web	site	at	www.lincolninst.edu/education/
courses.asp. 
	 For	information	about	other	programs	
offered	by	the	Program	on	Latin	america	
and	the	Caribbean,	visit	www.lincolninst.
edu/aboutlincoln/lac.asp,	and	for	information	
about	the	Program	on	the	People’s	repub-
lic	of 	China,	visit	www.lincolninst.edu/about-
lincoln/prc.asp.

monday–friday, january 22–26
Lima, Perú 
informal Land markets:  
regularization of Land tenure  
and urban upgrading Programs
martim smolka, Lincoln institute of Land 
Policy; and claudio acioly, institute for 
housing and urban development studies 
(ihs), rotterdam, the netherlands

Participants	examine	informality	and	the	
land	tenure	regularization	process	through	
the	analysis	of 	Latin	american	and	other	
international	cases.	topics	include	the	
formal-informal	urban	land	market	nex-
us;	legal	issues	associated	with	the	security	
of 	tenure;	property	rights	and	housing	
rights;	alternative	policy	instruments;	new	
institutional	settings;	managerial	proce-
dures	leading	to	alternative	modes	of 	
project	implementation,	including	com-
munity	participation;	and	program	evalu-
ation	at	the	project	and	city	levels.

thursday–friday, feBruary �–2
calgary, canada
regional collaboration: Learning  
to think and act Like a region
matthew j. mcKinney, Public Policy research 
institute, university of montana, helena 

Countless	examples	across	the	country	
suggest	that	planning	across	boundaries		
is	becoming	one	of 	the	major	puzzles	in	
land	use	policy.	this	puzzle	is	defined	by	
two	fundamental	points.	First,	the	territo-
ry	of 	many	land	use	problems	transcends	
the	legal	and	geographic	reach	of 	existing	

jurisdictions	and	institutions	(public,	pri-
vate,	and	other).	second,	the	people	af-
fected	by	such	problems	have	interdepen-
dent	interests	and	do	not	have	sufficient	
authority	to	adequately	address	the	prob-
lems	on	their	own.	the	purpose	of 	this	
workshop	is	to	build	and	share	knowledge	
about	regional	collaboration	by	highlight-
ing	some	of 	the	most	promising	case	stud-
ies	around	the	country.	Participants	have	
an	opportunity	to	apply	what	they	learn	
and	develop	an	action	plan	on	a	regional	
land	use	issue	that	is	important	to	them.

Wednesday–thursday, feBruary 7–�
goshen, new york
redesigning the edgeless city
robert Lane and robert d. yaro, regional 
Plan association, new york city; Patrick 
condon, Landscape architecture Program, 
university of British columbia, Vancouver

Presented	in	collaboration	with	the	re-
gional	Plan	association	and	based	on	the	
handbook	redesigning	the	edgeless	City,	
this	course	introduces	planning	and	poli-
cy	advocates,	city	and	state	officials,	de-
velopers,	and	citizen	stakeholders	to	prin-
ciples	and	techniques	that	can	be	applied	
in	different	metropolitan	contexts.	Previ-
ous	courses	on	this	topic	have	dealt	with	
such	cases	as	the	design	of 	a	sustainable	
suburban	highway	corridor	and	ways			
to	redesign	mature	suburban	areas	into	
pedestrian-friendly,	transit-oriented	cen-
ters	with	a	strong	sense	of 	place.	this	
course	qualifies	for	13	aiCP	and	aia	
continuing	education	credits.

monday–friday, feBruary �2–�6
rotterdam, the netherlands
introduction to Land Policies
claudio acioly and maartje van eerd, insti-
tute for housing and urban development 
studies (ihs), rotterdam, the netherlands

this	one-week	module,	offered	as	part		
of 	the	ihs	Master	Course	in	urban	Man-
agement	and	development,	analyzes	the	
functioning	of 	land	markets	in	different	
contexts.	examples	from	north	american	
and	Western	european	countries	are	com-
pared	to	developing	and	transition	coun-
tries	in	Central	and	eastern	europe.	
Land	markets,	property	rights,	land	use	
planning,	smart	growth	policies	and	urban	
density,	and	informality	in	land	develop-
ment	are	addressed	through	case	studies,	
comparative	research,	and	role	playing.	
Participants	acquire	an	understanding	of 	
price	gradients	and	land	policy	interven-
tions	to	deliver	affordable	and	serviced	
land	to	low-income	families.	

monday–friday, feBruary 26–may ��
Panama city, Panama 
specialization course on Land  
Policy in Latin america 
martim smolka, Lincoln institute of Land 
Policy; and carlos morales schechinger, 
national autonomous university of méxico 

this	eleven-week	course	on	urban	land	
policy	in	Latin	america	is	designed	for	
individuals	who	have	been	involved	with	
the	Lincoln	institute’s	work	as	partici-
pants	or	faculty	in	academic	programs	
and/or	as	researchers;	or	professionals		

P r o g r a m  calendar

favela dona marta in rio de janeiro, Brazil
© Claudio acioly/IHS
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friday, aPriL 6
Lincoln house
comprehensive Planning
john r. mullin, center for economic  
development, university of massachusetts, 
amherst

this	in-depth	review	of 	fundamental	plan-
ning	principles	and	the	planning	process	
explores	both	the	theoretical	and	practical	
aspects	of 	comprehensive	planning.	it	is	
designed	to	equip	participants	with	state-
of-the-art	tools	and	techniques	for	realiz-
ing	specific	planning	objectives,	and	for	
framing,	implementing,	assessing,	and	man-
aging	comprehensive	plans.	topics	include	
strategic	and	long-range	planning,	the	land	
use	plan,	the	capital	improvements	plan,	
the	plan	and	the	map,	the	plan	and	zoning,	
and	growth	management.	this	course	
qualifies	for	4.25	aiCP	continuing	edu-
cation	credits.

monday–friday, aPriL 2�–27
santiago, chile
Land and Building taxation  
in Latin america
martim smolka, Lincoln institute of Land 
Policy; and claudia de cesare, municipality 
of Porto alegre, Brazil

Leading	practitioners	involved	in	policies	
and	administration	of 	property	taxes	share	
experiences	and	exchange	views	on	tax	
issues.	theoretical	and	practical	aspects	
of 	the	property	tax	are	examined:	deter-
mination	of 	property	values;	links	with	
urban	finance;	components	and	definition	
of 	the	tax	base;	assessment	performance;	
tax	rates	and	exemptions;	information	
systems	(cadastre,	maps,	and	Gis);	collec-
tion	and	appeal;	and	responsibilities	of 	
policy	makers	and	administrators.	

in	general	with	demonstrated	commit-
ment	to	land	policy	issues	who	seek	to	
complement	their	studies	in	the	area.	the	
course	will	cover	a	variety	of 	topics	relat-
ed	to		the	implementation	of 	urban	land	
policies	in	Latin	america,	including	legal,	
fiscal,	regulatory,	and	social	aspects.

monday–tuesday, march �–6
seattle, Washington
negotiating community Partnerships 
ona ferguson, consensus Building institute, 
cambridge, massachusetts

how	do	community	based	organizations	
successfully	negotiate	community	partner-
ships?	What	should	negotiators	think	about	
to	improve	their	skills	and	produce	better	
outcomes? this	workshop	integrates	the	
theory	of 	the	mutual	gain	approach	to	
negotiation	with	the	practical	experience	
of 	community	based	development	organi-
zations	from	across	the	united	states.	
using	a	combination	of 	lectures,	discus-
sions,	exercises,	and	clinics,	the	course	
offers	a	variety	of 	practical	strategies	and	
tools	to	improve	negotiation	skills	of 	com-
munity	based	organization	staff 	members.	
the	concepts	presented	are	especially	help-
ful	for	organizations	working	with	diverse	
groups	in	a	single	community,	and	the	
exercises	have	been	created	to	show	par-
ticipants	how	to	apply	the	concepts	in	a	
practical	way.

friday, march 2�
Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania
the humane metropolis
rutherford h. Platt, ecological cities  
Project, university of massachusetts,  
amherst

this	course	explores	new	“pathways”	to	
making	cities	and	suburbs	greener,	health-
ier,	and	more	enjoyable.	using	experiences	
from	various	u.s.	cities,	topics	include	
urban	stream	and	wetland	restoration,	
urban	gardens	on	vacant	lots	and	school	
sites,	healthful	outdoor	activities	(e.g.,			
rail	trails),	brownfield	reuse,	and	people-
friendly	public	spaces.	the	course	is	
based	in	part	on	the	Lincoln	institute/
university	of 	Massachusetts	Press	book,	
The Humane Metropolis: People and Nature in 
the 21st-Century City,	edited	by	dr.	Platt,	
and	its	companion	22-minute	dvd.

Lincoln Lecture series

the	institute’s	annual	lecture	series	
is	presented	at	Lincoln	house	in	
Cambridge,	Massachusetts,	begin-

ning	at	12	p.m.	(lunch	is	provided),	unless	
otherwise	noted.	Consult	the	Lincoln		
institute	Web	site	(www.lincolninst.edu) for	
information	about	other	dates,	speakers,	
and	lecture	topics.	the	programs	are	free,	
but	pre-registration	is	required.	Contact	
help@lincolninst.edu	to	register.

friday, feBruary 9 
constitutional challenges  
to assessment Limitations 
Walter hellerstein, Professor, university  
of georgia Law school, athens

Wednesday, march �4, 4:00 P.m. 
Visualizing density: 
Planning and designing for 
sustainable development 
Lecture, book signing, and reception 
julie campoli, terra firma urban design, 
Burlington, Vermont and alex s. macLean, 
Landslides aerial Photography, cambridge, 
massachusetts

thursday, aPriL �2 
the impact of energy  
on Land Prices 
jack huddleston, department of urban  
and regional Planning, university of  
Wisconsin-madison
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L i n c o L n  i n s t i t u t e  o n  t h e  W e B

www.lincolninst.edu

users of the Lincoln institute Web site will see a new package of features 
under the category news and events on the home page, along with existing sections 

on education and research, Publications, and about Lincoln institute.

Public affairs Manager anthony Flint has developed several 

subcategories of Ü news and events that will be posted and 

expanded regularly. This new vehicle for Web-based commu-

nication is designed to assist the media in using the Lincoln 

Institute as a resource, provide all users with a convenient 

archive of news stories where the Lincoln Institute is cited, 

and establish a forum making links between the work of 

the Lincoln Institute and issues of the day, such as property 

rights, community land trusts, or property tax policies. 

Ü Pressroom is a listing of all press releases prepared   

by the Lincoln Institute, including links to publications and  

reports, as well as a media guide to sources and experts  

at the Lincoln Institute. among the sources included are 

President Gregory K. Ingram and department chairmen  

armando Carbonell (Planning and urban Form), rosalind 

Greenstein (Economic and Community Development),  

Martim Smolka (International Studies and Latin america), 

and joan youngman (Valuation and Taxation). 

Ü Lincoln institute in the news includes published news  

stories that cite the Lincoln Institute, reviews of Institute 

publications, and articles and essays authored by Insti- 

tute staff and faculty.

Ü at Lincoln house will feature a new monthly column  

covering current issues in land use, with links to relevant 

research, publications, and projects at the Lincoln Institute. 

This section will also include Ü upcoming events to sup-

plement the Lincoln Institute calendar with more details 

and context for Lincoln Institute lectures, seminars,  

conferences, and other programs.

for more information about  
Lincoln institute news and events,  

contact  
anthony.flint@lincolninst.edu.
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urban Perspectives: 
critical Land Policy themes in Latin america

Perspectivas urbanas: 
temas críticos en políticas de suelo en américa Latina

a new Lincoln institute book, edited by martim o. smolka and Laura mullahy, includes more than 

60 Land Lines articles written over the last �� years. translated into spanish for our Latin american 

audience, this collection presents an overview of critical land policy issues based on the institute’s 

experience in the region. see pages 2–7 for more information about this book.
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